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INTRODUCTION 

This Is the European Commission's eighth report on the barriers faced by 
Europeans wishing to trade with, and Invest In, the United States. 
Originally, these reports were complied In order to redress. the Impression 
given by the US National Trade Estimate reports that trade barriers are 
primarily a problem encountered by American business abroad, while the US 
market Is essentially open. In reality, Europeans still encounter many 
serious problems In doing business In the American market. 

As the Commission's reports have become better known In government, 
business and academic circles, there has been a steadily growing public 
Interest In using them as a means of Identifying problems of access to US 
markets and as a tool for focusing dialogue and negotiations, both 
multilateral and bilateral, on the elimination of the obstacles inhibiting 
the free flow of commerce and Investment. 

In order to appreciate the relevance of the Issues raised In this report, 
they need to be placed In . the context of the overall EC-US economic 
relationship. It Is no exaggeration to say that It Is the most Important 
such relationship In the world today. Bilateral trade flows are currently 
running at about $190 billion a year and the exports of both partners have 
consistently Increased since the early 1980s. To this total can be added 
the value of foreign direct Investment (FDI) flows, the huge· growth of 
which has greatly Increased the economic linkages between the European 
Community and the United States. In 1990, Community Investors owned more 
than half of the FDI stocks In the US, while over two fifths of American­
owned FDI stocks were located In the Community. At historical prices, 
these Investments together are worth more than $400 billion; and at 
current prices their value Is certainly much greater. 

As the US Commerce Department pointed out In a recent rep6rtC1), foreign 
owned companies now account for an Impressive share of total employment, 
value added, sales and research and development expenditur~ on both sides 
of the Atlantic. Furthermore, a very Important percentage of the 
merchandise trade between the Industrialised countries takes place between 
parent companies and their affiliates. In the case of the US, this kind 
of trade amounted In 1990 to one fifth of total exports and one third of 
total Imports. The common Interest which the EC and US have In promoting 
these /Inks Is evident. It Is also evident that whatever barriers to 
trade and Investment may exist In the US and the Community, they have not 
prevented the development and growth of these economic finks. 

In fact, It must be remarked that since 1989, the US has been running a 
steadily growing trade surplus with the Community, which In, 1991 stood at 
$17 billion, by far the largest which the US enjoys with any of Its major 
partners. Indeed, the EC now takes almost 30% of US exports and thus has 
contributed In a large way to the healthy growth In the US export sector, 
which has consIstently out-performed the rest of the economy In recent 
years. The US, on the other hand, takes only 18% of the EC's exports. 

"Foreign Direct Investment In the United States 
Current Developments~, August 1991 

a Review and Analysts of 
I 
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Yet despite these facts, the political relationship between the US and the 
Community Is too much dominated by US domestic concerns about America's 
competitiveness and America's place In the world. The recession, falling 
living standards and rising unemployment In the US have brought trade and 
Investment· Issues to the top of the political agenda. Europeans have been 
concerned to see protectionist trade legislation being tabled In Congress, 
ranging from a new and tougher USuper 301 u procedure which can lead to 
unilateral action against trade partners, to provisions which would cut 
the US's trade deficit by administrative decree. Such measures would 
seriously undermine the multilaterally-agreed rules set down In the GATT 
and the OECD, and some of the central principles upon which the open 
trading system has been constructed, Including the principles of most­
favoured nation treatment and of national treatment. 

The Increasing tendency to try to solve US trade problems through 
bilateral agreements has the same effect : the discriminatory elements of 
the US-Japan "Global Partnershl p" are a case in point. as are other US 
agreements with Japan, with the Republic of Korea and with other partners. 
So does the US reluctance to accept GATT Panel rulings (as In the Marine 
Mammals case, see Chapter II) or to modify legislation when a Panel report 
has been adopted (as In the case of discriminatory action in the field of 
patents under Section 337- see Chapter XI). 

In these circumstances, Europeans are perplexed and worr/.ed about the US's 
commitment to the open trading system, which has ensured the prosperity of 
the West for the past 40 years, and given the opportunity to many 
countries elsewhere In the world to Improve their living standards. This 
concern Is heightened by American reluctance to recognise that the us has 
Its own trade Impediments : Its own high tariffs, non-tariff barriers, 
preferential procurement rules, export subsidies and all the other issues 
In this report. 

* * * * 

At the core of the GATT system Is the multilateral dispute-settlement 
mechanism. The establishment of· separate, arbitrary, and even GATT-
11/egal. dispute settlement procedures Is damaging to the objective of 
freer trade and progressively more liberal regulation. Therefore, as in 
previous years, the unilateral elements in US trade law - in particular 

·the u301" family of legislation- which are referred to In Chapter I, head 
the list of measures Identified by this report. No other major trading 
partner of the Community has legislation of this nature. To strengthen 
the dispute-settlement mechanism Is a central objective of the Uruguay 
Round negotiations. In particular It Is hoped that all parties could 
agree to refrain from unll ateral determl nat tons which are I ncompat I bte 
with a multlfateral approach to the settlement of·disputes. 

Moreover, /Inked with unllaterallsm are the various examples of the 
extraterritorial reach of US law set out In Chapter fl. Both represent a 
threat to the sovereignty of the US's trading partners; both represent a 
clash between legal systems; both can lead to conflicts which damage trade 
and Investment. The cases of the Cuban Assets Regulations and the Marine 
Mammal Protection Act, which appear for -the first time In this year's 
report, are examples of what can happen when one trading partner seeks to 
Impose Its own standards and Its own policies on others. In view of the 



- 6 -

growing economic Interdependence of Europe and North America!, as evidenced 
by the figures quoted above, such conflicts are lncreaslng!Y·da~aglng and 

I 

need to be addressed. : 
I 
I 

This year's report al.so groups together, ·fn'Chaptec 1.11, those aspects of 
. I 

US trade policy where national. securl.ty considerations are c~lted by the US 
as a justification for trade restrictions. These range ftom limits on 
market share (S.232 of the Trade .Expansion Act) to procurement 
restrictions, and .from unilateral .export controls to screerylng of, or 
restrictions on, foreign direct Investment. Whereas ev¢ry. sovereign 
country Is entitled to take such measures as ar.e necessary: to defend Its 

·national security, It may be that· some criteria gover,nlng what Is 
acceptable by way of nat lonal securIty except Ions to GATT and OECD rules 
should be developed. If the aim of Hnatlonal security·: were to be 
systematically transformed Into Hnatlonal economic security", it would 
represent a giant step backwards. ! 

Procurement practices have a/ways been a problem of particular Importance 
In doing business with the United States._ The Community has repeatedly 

·expressed Its deep concern about the contl_nuatlon of, and, Increase In, 
"Buy Amer.tcan" provisions both at federal and. sub-federal: level. There 
are three main types of problem Involved : discrimination iln US federal 
law; the fragmentation of the US market caused by the Introduction of 

I 

uncoordInated restrIctIons by I nd tv./ dua I States of the UnIon; and 
structural Impediments such as those which exist In the telecommunications 
market, of, which whole sections are virtually closed t'o competition 
because common carriers either buy almost exclusively f*om their own 
manufacturing arm, or operate networks which· were. constructed by, and 
remain dominated by, North American companies. ·These aspects are set out 
In Chapter IV. 1 • 

The report a/so brings out the extent of US Import barirlers, export 
subsidies and tax barriers affecting trade. The removal of high tariffs 
which protect the US markets for textiles, clothing, footwe~r. tableware, 

· glassware and other·· products - some of them rang/ ng between j 30% and 40% -
has been a priority for the. Community In the Uruguay Round: A number of 
the EC's key export Items are affected, and this yeari the customs 
classification of multipurpose vehicles has been added to. ~his list. In 
addition, there are various fees whlch.raise the CO$t of market access; 
quotas on agricultural -and food products; and_ a range' of measures 
affecting shipping and shipbuilding., Including those In the Vones Act. 

I 

The Jones Act and other Import barriers are to be found In ¢hapter V, and 
the US's agricultural subsidies are detailed In Chapter VI. 

' Sometimes, European exports face a number of barriers of different kinds. 
One Important example Is that of vehicles. In addition to t~e problems on 
multipurpose· vehicles referred to above, European Industry faces 
discrimination In the application of US tax laws (see Chapte~ VII). 

Three new Items are Introduced In thechapter. on standards., testing, 
labelling and certification. ·These are the federal. regulations on food 
labelling and California State regulations on lead levels, p~rtlcularly In 
tableware, and glass containers. This chapter again has a :broad theme : 
the multiplicity of standards and standard-making procedures,, the lack of 
conformity with International norms, and the consequent fr~gmentatlon of 
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the market. This same theme of fragmented markets and regulatory 
procedures at sub-federal lev~/ which Impede trade is also a feature of 
the chapter on the financial services sector. 

Finally, the chapters on Intellectual property and Investment barriers 
remain little changed this year. The Community hopes that the Uruguay 
Round will help to remove the discriminatory aspects of Section 337 of the 
1930 Tariff Act, which allows the US to bar products which allegedly 
violate US patents and which has been ruled Illegal by a GATT Panel; and 
to remedy the Inadequate protection of geographical designations of 
European wines and spirits. The Community and Its Member States have also 
appealed to the US to work with them In the OECD to reinforce the 
principles of national treatment and non-discrimination In the field of 
foreign direct Investment - at federal and sub-federal level - and to help 
limit the extent of exceptions to these principles In the name of national 
security, so as to reduce the uncertainties faced by Investors. 

* * * * 

When the 1991 version of this report was published, It was hoped that many 
of the Issues In It would by 1992 have been solved In the context of the 
Uruguay Round and the negotiations In the OECD on strengthening the 
National Treatment Instrument. In particular, It was expected that 
multilateral solutions could be found to the problems caused by the 
unll ateral and potent I ally GATT -Illegal aspects of the "Sect ion 301" 
family of legislation; the US's tariff peaks; the Inadequate protection of 
geographical designations; and the many other barriers linked with sub­
federal legislation and the fragmentation of US markets, some of which 
have been briefly referred to above. Indeed, despite the failure to 
conclude the Round on the timetable originally envisaged, much progress 
has been achieved In the negotiating groups. Nevertheless, although some 
of the Issues raised In the last Report have been dropped this year, many 
of the barr lers referred to In thl s and prev lous reports have proved 
Intractable, despite diplomatic efforts by the Community and by the Member 
States. 

It Is often said that the US faces particular difficulties In the period 
preceding a Presidential election. Nevertheless, the Community continues 
to believe that an even-handed approach to trade barriers, taking account 
of the Interest of both sides, Is the only way successfully to handle.the 
problems of trade 1/bera/lsatlon. These barriers will only be finally 
removed by mutual consent; and that consent will only be forthcoming once 
It Is accepted that their removal Is In the common Interest. This Is why 
the Community will continue, alongside multilateral efforts to remove 
barriers, Its bilateral dialogue with the· United States. As was 
emphasised In last year's report, many trade barriers result from 
divergences between the types of economic regulation developed on the two 
sides of the Atlantic. Intensive dialogue holds out the hope of achieving 
a greater degree of convergence between them In the long term, on a 
bilateral or multilateral basts, and creating an even better climate for 
the continued growth of the world's biggest and most beneficial bilateral 
relationship. 

This dialogue on economic quest Ions forms part of the broad system of 
consultation between the two sides which has come Into being since the 
adoption by them of the ECIUS Transatlantic Declaration In November 1990. 



I. A 

- 8 -

US TRADE LEGISLATION 

nilateralism in US trade legislation 

Description 

Unflaterallsm Is a characteristic element of many US legislative 
provisions. It generally takes the form of unilateral sanctions or 
retaliatory measures against ·offending• countries or natural or legal 
persons. These measures are unilateral In the sense that they are taken on 
the basts of a US judgment of the behaviour or legislation of a third 
country without reference to, and often In defiance of, agreed 
multilateral rules. Such measures are also to be found In US trade 
legislation. 
The main objective of the Trade Act as amended by the Omnibus Trade and 
Competitiveness Act In 1988 Is to open foreign markets to US goods and 
services and to provide effective unilateral sanctions against nations 
perceived by the US to be trading unfairly. · 

Section 301 

Section 301 of the 1974 Trade Act authorised the US Administration to 
take action to enforce US rights under International trade·agreements and 
to combat foreign governmental practices which the US government judges to 
be discriminatory or unreasonable and to burden or restrict US commerce. 
In GATT covered areas It permits unilateral act Jon to be taken by the us 
against Its trading partners, without the prior authorlsatfon of the 
Contracting Parties. The 1988 Trade Act added strict time limits for 
complet /ng the Sect ton 301 process. In other cases of alleged trade 
agreement violations or cases where a foreign nation's pol/cy or practice 
Is judged to be ·unjustlflableH and burdens or restricts US commerce, the 
Act makes retaliation mandatory rather than discretionary. It may thus 
oblige the US government to take further action contrary to Its 
International obligations. 

The US used the Sect Jon 301 procedure twice agal nst the Community, In 
1989, when retaliatory measures were Introduced against the EC in the 
hormones dispute (see below), and when USTR made a determlnat ion of 
unfairness with respect to the EC of/seeds regime. ' 

Addlt lonally, the US has repeatedly used the threat of Section 301 action, 
In flagrant violation of GATT rules. The disputes coni::erntng canned 
fruit, shipbuilding and Airbus were cases In point. The Community will 
continue to defend Its GATT rights whenever Section 301 Is used to the 
detriment of Its trading rights. 

SUper 301 

Although the so-called Super 301 lapsed In 1991, It Is worth maintaining a 
NwatchH on this kind of provision. The EC has voiced Its concern about 
the various proposals pending In Congress with the view to reinstate this 
procedure, by which the US Trade Represent at lve (USTR) was requl red to 
Identify 'priority' unfair trade practices from 'priority' countries, and 
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self-Initiate Section 301 cases against them with a view to their 
modification and eventual elimination. 

SPecial 301 

An additional provision Introduced by the 1988 Trade Act Is the USpeclal 
301N procedure concerning Intellectual property rights (IPR) protection. 

This provision· requires the Administration to Identify priority foreign 
countries It considers to be denying adequate IP rights to US firms. This 
can, under certain conditions, lead to unilateral measures by the US. 

Comments/Est/mated Impact 

Unilateral action under Section 301 on the basts of a unilateral 
determfnat ton without author I sat ton from the GATT contracting part fes Is 
Illegal under the GATT. Such unilateral action runs counter to baste GATT 
principles and Is In clear violation of specific provisions of the General 
Agreement. Except In the fields of dumping and subsldlsation, where 
autonomous action Is possible, measures taken against other parties must 
be sanctioned by the GATT Contracting Parties. 

The elimination of the unilateral provisions of the Trade Act remains an 
Important EC objective In the Uruguay Round of GATT trade negotiations. 
The Community has sought an unequivocal undertaking from the us and other 
GATT Contracting Parties to bring their domestic legislation Into 
conformity with GATT rules as part of the final Uruguay Round package. 

ormones Dispute- US Unilateral Action 

Description 

An example of the use of Section 301 action by the US was the retaliation 
against the EC In the hormones dispute when the US raised tariffs to 100% 
In January 1989 on selected EC foodstuffs (Community directive 146188 
prohlbl ts the use of certain hormones In livestock farming but does not 
discriminate between Community producers and those of third countries). 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

These trade sanctions were estimated to be worth $100 mf Ilion annually. 
In an attempt to de-escalate the trade dispute a Task Force was set up In 
February 1989. The Task Force met several times and agreed an Interim 
measure In May 1989 under which certain meat exports could take place on 
the basts of producer guarantees. However, US exports of beef to the 
Community did not significantly Improve as the traditional big US 
exporters do not produce hormone-free beef. Consequently, the US have 
only readjusted their retaliation measures marginally. 

Within the GATT, the large majority of Contracting Parties have voiced 
their disapproval of the retaliation measures. The Community, on 11 
October 1989, obtained the consent of the Chairman of the GATT Council and 
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the Dl rector General to hold Informal consul tat Ions In the/ r personal 
capacities, In an endeavour to find a solution to the hor"/ones dispute. 
However, It Is the Community's assumption that these Illegal US unilateral 
retaliatory measures will be removed In the context of the successful 
conclusion of the Uruguay Round negotiations. 

However, the elimination of the unilateral act of retaliation by the US 
against the Community remains an Important EC objective, and continues to 
be sought both at bilateral level and within the framework of the Uruguay 
Round of trade negotiations. 

The Harkin Amendment, signed by the President In mid-December 1989 relates 
to the supply and transport of US meat to US Military Commissaries In 
Europe who would normally buy European beef. The Congressional background 
to this measure leaves no doubt as to Its purpose. The Congressional 
Record of 1 August 1989 IndIcates that Senator HarkIn · "offered hIs 
amendment because the EC put a ban on all US meat and meat products that 
were using hormonesw. The first shipments began In July 1990. 

In July 1991, at the meeting of the Codex Allmentarlus Commission, the 
question of the adoption, as a Codex standard, of maximum residue levels 
for hormones when used for gr.owth promotIng purposes was voted upon and It 
was decided to postpone the Issue until the next session of Codex 
Allmentarlus In 1993. 

Telecommunications -"Trade Act 

Description 

The "Telecommunications Trade Act of 1988" Is analogous to 'Super 301' In 
that It Is based on Identification of 'priority countries' for 
negotiation and the threat of unilateral action (e.g. termination of trade 
agreements, use of Section 301 and bans on government procurement) if US 
objectives are not met. 

These objectives are to "provide mutually advantageous market 
opportunities", to correct Imbalances In market opportunities and to 
Increase US exports of telecommunlcat Ions products and servlc·es. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The Community has been designated as a priority country ur'ider the Act, 
although a major llberallsatlon of the EC market Is taking place In the 
context of the 1992 programme and negotiations on a range of 
telecommunications Issues are still under way In the GAIT-Uruguay Round 
negotiations. 

Community legislation has now paved the way for 1/berallsatlon of public 
procurement, terminal equipment, and value-added and data services. 
Llberallsatlon In the satellite and mobile telecommunications sectors /s 
also under way. 

In the Uruguay Round, the Community has put forward substantial offers on 
procurement and services. 
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The Community cannot accept that the US unilaterally determines what 
constitutes a barrier or when -mutually advantageous market opportunities· 
In telecommunications have been obtained. Nor can the Community accept US 
efforts to negot fate under threat of unff ateral retail at !on, which can 
only hinder the mul t II ateral negotIatIons. In addlt Jon, such sectoral 
reciprocity Is Inconsistent with the principles of the multilateral 
trading system. 

Nevertheless In Informal meetings the Community has provided the US with 
Information relating to the EC legislation on the construction of the 
Single Market for telecommunications. It has also addressed actual or 
potential barriers to trade In the US market which have been Identified In 
the telecommunications sector (see relevant sections of this Report). 

The US continues to enjoy a substantial surplus In bilateral trade with 
the EC In this sector. 

ubllc procurement - Trpde-Act 

Description 

The Trade Act of 7988 (Title VII) stipulates that US procurement of goods; 
from signatories to the GATT Code that are -not In good standing· with the 
Code, shall be dented. Procurement prohibition Is also mandated against 
any country which discriminates against US suppliers In Its procurement 
of goods or services, whether covered or not by the Code, and where such 
discrimination constitutes a ·significant and persistent pattern or 
practice- and results In Identifiable Injury to Us business. 

To this effect, the US President Is required to establish, as from 30 
April 1990, and on an annual basts a report on the foreign countries which 
discriminate against US products or services In their procurement. 

By 30 April 1992, those foreign countries, which 
US suppliers, have to-be Identified by the USTR. 
of action would then be possible: 

discriminate against 
Two possible courses 

the USTR may resort to unilateral action against the offending 
foreign country, If the Code dlspute~settlement falls to give 
sat I sf act ion to the US (for the procurement covered· by the Code). 
The dispute-settlement procedure should be Initiated within 60 days 
after 30 April 1992 (first week of July 1992) and should be 
concluded within one year (July 1993). After that date, the 
President Is required to deny such countries access to US 
procurement (1); 

the USTR shall Identify foreign countries discriminating against US 
suppliers In procurement not covered by the Code, and 60 days after 
30 April 1992 (first week of July 1992), deny such countries access 
to US procurement(1). 

(1) The procurement prohibition Is set out In Section 4 of the Buy America Act . 
of 3.3.1933. 
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Comments/Estimated Impact 

In Its recent text on telecommunications access, the US made great play of 
the discriminatory nature of Article 29 of the Utilities Directive. That 
provision Is the only such provision analogous to the' Buy America 
provisions affecting federal procurement. Article 29 Is not yet In force 
and Its Impact Is In any event under US control - the provisions will not 
apply against third countries with whom the Community has reached an 
agreement ensuring comparable and effective access. 

The EC Is actively negotiating In good faith with the us to.achleve such 
an agreement both In the GATT Procurement Code and the telecommunications 
sector. The threat of retaliation against a provision which would only 
come Into force If those negotiations fall Is hardly conducive to success. 

Unilateral US determination on whether Code signatories are In compliance 
with the Code represents a violation of GATT procedures. The latter would 
requl re the US to ral se the matter In the relevant comml t tee and pass 
through a process of consul tat Ions and dispute settlement'. Unit ateral 
action, at any stage, to reinstitute preferences or to ban certain 
countries from access to US procurement would clearly be contrary to the 
Code provisions. Such measures could only be authorized by ,the relevant 
committee. 

Furthermore, the US has not offered to amend or eliminate this provision 
of the Trade Act up to now In the Uruguay Round Procurement Code 
negotiations. 
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II OTHER UNILATERAL/EXTRATERRITORIAL LEGISLATIVE MEASURES 

1/.A xtraterritorial aspects of us·ta'ws 

Description 

For reasons of domestic or foreign policy, the US has adopted a number of 
laws which ental/ to some extent extraterritorial application. Despite the 
fact that the Community may In some cases understand the underlying 
reasons and might agree with the objectives, such legislation nevertheless 
can expose Community enterprises to conflicting requirements. 

Extraterritorial reach affects Inter alia: 

Importers and exporters based outs Ide the US, who have to comply 
with US export and re-export control requirements and prohibitions; 

US owned or controlled business In Europe which have to comply with 
US foreign policy trade sanctions (Cuban Assets Control Regulation); 

manufacturers, which have to keep track of end-users or potent I at 
mls-users of sensitive Items; 

The typical case of extraterritoriality Is to be found In the Export 
Control Regulations Issued under the IEEPA(1) and the EAA(2). These 
regulations require companies created under the law of the Member States 
and operating In the Community to comply with US export and re-export 
regulations. This Includes compliance with US prohibitions on re-exports 
for reasons of US national security and foreign policy. Even when goods 
have left US territory, they are still regarded as being subject to US 
}urI sd I ct I on. These regu I at Ions have been crItIc I zed many tImes a I ready 
by the Community and Its Member States, notably during the Siberian 
pipeline dispute of 1982, but they continue to be applied. 

Furthermore, serious extraterritorial concerns have also been raised by 
the US Trade Act of 1988 amendment to section 11 of the EAA which provides 
for sanctions against foreign companies which have violated their own 
countries' national export controls, If such violations are determined by 
the President to have had a detrimental effect on US national security. 
Moreover these sanctions are of such a nature (prohibition on 
contracting/procurement by US entitles and the banning of Imports of all 
products manufactured by the foreign violator) that they are contrary to 
the GATT and Its Public Procurement Code. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The Impact on business Is often Increased red tape and legal arguments 
with foreign administrations as regards jurisdiction over the business 
concerned. 

(1) International Economic Emergency Powers Act of 1977 (50 USC Sec 1701-1706) 
(2) Export Administration Act of 1979, as amended, The latter has been 

reintroduced In Congress this year. The President Is using, ad Interim, 
his regulatory powers, under the International Emergency Executive Order. 
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It Is generally recognized that the extraterritorial application of US 
laws and regulations. where It exposes companies to conflicting legal 
requirements, may have a serious effect on International trade and 
Investment (cf. In particular the work of the OECD on "Minimizing 
conflicting requirements. Approaches of Moderation and Restraint"). 
Moreover, In many Instances the extraterritorial application of certain 
laws Implies an Intention to replace the Jaws or fundamental policy of 
another country or International entity, such as the EEC, within Its own 
territory, by the policy or laws of the US. This Is clearly contrary to 
International law. 

It Is a/so the reason why many close trading partners of the USA such as 
Canada and certain Member States of the EC have "blocking statutes" In 
order to preclude the extraterritorial application of foreign legislation 
within their own territory. · 

The continued extraterritorial application of US laws contributes to 
serious jurisdictional conflicts between the US and the Community and Its 
Member States. It also has a negative Influence on the climate for trade 
and Investment between the US and the Community. 1 

It should also be pointed out that under US law, extraterritorial reach by 
other countries Is unacceptable to the United States. The Export 
Administration Act, PL 96-72, section 8 (a), provides that " ... the 
President shall Issue regulations prohibiting any United States person, 
with respect to his activities In the Interstate or foreign commerce of 
the United States, from taking or knowingly agreeing to take any of the 
following actions with Intent to comply with, further or support any 
boycott fostered or Imposed by a foreign country against a country which 
Is friendly to the United States and which Is not Itself the object of any 
form of boycott pursuant to United States law of regulation ..... 

uban assets regulations 

Description 

The Cuban Assets Control Regulations prohibit US legal: persons and 
Individuals, and companies Incorporated In the us. from doing business 
with Cuba. There has been a sustained effort In Congress to extend this 
prohibition to US owned or controlled subsidiaries In third countries 
(proposals to that effect have been tabled by Senator Mack). 

Comments 

The EC has expressed ser /ous concern about the extraterr I tor I a! effect 
which would result from the enactment of such an amendment. 

In the past, the US administration has opposed such: amendments. 
Pres /dent Bush decided, on 16 November 1990, to withhold ·his approval 
(pocket-veto) of the Omnibus Export Amendments Act, precisely with respect 
to a similar provision(§ 128 of HR 4653 of 1990). 
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i3_'r,{ni£/,Mamma L~ .p f: b t ec t' /'on : Ac f; 

Description 

The US Mar lne Mammal Protect ion Act (MMPA) of 1972, as amended through 
1988, Is aimed at the protection of various species, Including dolphins. 
The Act notably fixes a maximum level of dolphin mortality In the fishing 
operations of US tuna vessels In the Eastern Tropical Pacific Ocean. This 

·us legislation also provides for trade sanctions on countries falling to 
observe comparable standards for protection of dolphins. 

In this context, an embargo on Imports to the US of yel/owfln tuna 
products has been placed on Mexico since 20.2.1991 and on Venezuela since 
26.3.91. Previous embargoes on Panama and Vanuatu were lifted when these 
countries adopted measures which conform to the provisions of the MMPA. 

The embargo a/so applies to Imports Into the US of yellowfln tuna and tuna 
products from "Intermediary nations".· These "Intermediary nations" are 
reQuired to ban Imports of yeJiowfln tuna and tuna products from t.'1ose 
countries embargoed by the US. All "Intermediary nations" who do not 
comply within 60 days of the Initial US embargo are the subject of a 
secondary embargo on their exports of yellowfln tuna and tuna products to 
the us. 

As a result of the judgement of a California Court, the indirect embargo 
has been cons lderably expanded. with effect from 31101192. and currently 
affects 20 countr les. Under this judgement, the scope of the 
"I ntermedl ary nat ion" embargo prov Is tons was expanded to i net ude all 
countries which Import yellowfln tuna from any source and export yellowfln 
tuna and tuna products to the US. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

Four Member States of the Community (Italy, France, Spain, United Kingdom) 
are affected by this secondary embargo. The value of the tuna exports 
concerned was around 4 million ECU In 1990. Apart from this direct effect 
on Community exports, the embargo has a/so Impacted negat /vely on the 
Image of Community products and has contributed to considerable disruption 
and falling prices on the Community tuna market. 

The Community does not contest the validity of the objective of this 
environment protection law, which It shares. However, the Community 
considers that measures for the conservation of living resources, 
Including dolphins should be achelved through International cooperation 
and rejects the unilateral and extraterritorial elements of US law. 
The Community considers that the analysts presented by the GATT Panel 
Report requested by Mexico on the tuna/dolphin problem and which concluded 
on the Illegality of the embargoes should be fully taken Into account. 
Consequently, the unilateral trade and GATT-11/egal elements of the MMPA 
should be removed. The Community Insists upon the need to adopt the Panel 
Report as a first step In clarifying the Interactions between 
environmental and trade policy. In addition, the Community has requested 
consultations with the US under GATT Article XXIII .1 on this issue. 
Multilateral negotiations leading to agreed International rules are to be 
preferred to GATT-1/Iegal, unilateral measures. 
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1-sher t.es leg( slat I on 

Description 

In 1990 the US Congress passed a bill to reauthorlse the Magnuson Fishery 
Conservat /on and Uanagment Act of 198.3. The resul t1 ng amendments had a 
particular Impact on International fisheries matters and the US 
relationship with Its partners, Including the Community. 
The Act as amended proposed that the .US apply a number of uni I ateral 
measures to partners In Governing International Fisheries Agreements 
(GIFAs) on the high seas. These proposals Included the US having access to 
the positions of drlftnet fishing vessels operating beyond their exclusive 
economic zone; the US having the right to board and Inspect such vessels; 
the US right to have on-board observers etc. 

The amendments a/so required the Department of Commerce to I 1st the 
nations whose'natlonals engage In large scale drlftnet fishing In a manner 
which Is considered by the US as either diminishing the effe~tlveness, or 
as being Inconsistent with any International agreement governing large 
scale drlftnet fishing to which the US Is a party. The nations so listed 
are "certified" for the purpose of section 8(A) of the Fisherman's 
Protect lve Act of 1967 (the so-called "Pelly amendment"). Thl s section 
provides that the President may embargo the marine prod~cts of any 
"certified" nation. 

In addition, the US has Introduced a compulsory system of Certificates of 
Origin, with effect from 1 July 1991 for fish caught In the Souther 
Pacific, and 1 July 1992 for fish caught elsewhere. Certificates are 
required for experts to the United States of deep-frozen or canned 
yellowfln tuna or sides of Yellowfln tuna, of deep-frozen Albacore, 
Skipjack and Bluefln tuna and other species Including shark, salmon, squid 
and swordfish. The certificates must give detal Is of the type of vessel 
used, the date and location of the catch, the type of fishing gear used, 
and so on. Special rules are likewise set down for countries using large 
trawl nets. Community exporters feel that these Certificates of Origin 
constitute a serious obstacle, Involving the need for an expensive 
registration system: the canning sector will find It difficult to meet the 
requirements. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The US Is entitled to /Ink access to the living resources In Its exclusive 
economic zone to certain conditions. 
Moreover, the US Administration has declared Its Intention to use some of 
the new Congressional directives as advisory guidelines for relations with 
third countries, stressing that It would prefer to make use of 
International cooperation to achieve the alms set out by Congr~ss. 
However, the amendments passed by Congress confirm a tendency of the US to 
use their own measures (e.g. US definition of large drtftnets) as 
benchmarks for third countries' policies. The US authorities are a/so 
empowered to seek to Impose these measures unilaterally, If necessary by 
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means of a total boycott of the fisheries trade. However well founded the 
US objectives. their actions should reflect the work of International 
cooperation. Otherwise, such unilateral measures can be disproportionate 
to the objective of conservation and destabllislng for International 
trade. 
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Ill THE IMPACT OF NATIONAL SECURITY CONSIDERATIONS ON TRADE MEASURES 

Ill . A 

US trade policy Includes various provisions which refer to national 
security considerations to justify trade actions against foreign Imports, 
procurement, exports or Investment. The EC Is concerned that such 
justifications may on occasion be employed In areas where there Is not a 
significant threat to national security and that this misuse constitutes a 
protectionist barrier. 

A non-exhaustive presentation of these practices, affecting the trading 
partners of the US, Is given In the following paragraphs. 

Import restrict/oris 

The US can restrict Imports, on the justification of national security. 
This Is done through petitions of the US Industry under Section 232 of the 
Trade Expansion Act of 1962. Protection measures can be taken for an 
unlimited period of time. 

The Department of Commerce Investigates the effects of Importation which 
would threaten to Impair the national security either by the quantity or 
by the cl rcumstances. The purpose of Sect Jon 232 Is supposed to be to 
safeguard the national security of the US, not the economic welfare of any 
company, except when that company's future may Indeed affect US security. 
Section 232 may be Invoked even If Injury to national Industry Is not 
proven. 

In the past, the EC has voiced Its concern that Sect ton 232 gives US 
manufacturers an opportunity to seek ostensible protection :on grounds of 
national security, but In reality simply to curb foreign competition. 

·Machine tools 

Following a Section 232 petition by the National Machine Tool Builders 
Association (NUTBA), the Department of Commerce found In February 1984 
that Imports of certain categories of machine tools threatened US national 
security. 

As a result, In May 1986, the US President announced his Intention to 
negotiate a series of voluntary restraint agreements (VRA) with Japan, the 
Federal Republic of Germany, Taiwan and Switzerland (79% of US Imports) 
covering 7 of the 18 product categories Identified In the Section 232 
report. 

Japan and Taiwan agreed to restrict their exports to the US market share 
levels they had In 1985 or 1987 depending on the product cat~gory. 

When It was approached by the US, the EC did not accept the proposal to 
negotiate a VRA. The US then unilaterally set target market shares for 
Imports of machine tools from the Federal Republic of Germany and has 
mont tored such Imports. German exporters are therefore under the threat 
of a unilaterally Introduced Import ban on their products should the 
target be exceeded. 
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At that time, the US Administration also warned other non-VRA countries, 
Including the United Kingdom, Spain and Italy not to allow. thel.r exporters 
to fill the gap created by the VRAs. 

The VRA I apsed on· 31 December 1991. The US· mach! ne tool market was 
estimated at an annual value of $4.2 bn(1). 

The US Administration Is now considering the various options, and has 
consulted with all Interested groups of lodustry. It Is expected that the 
final determination by the lTC on whether to renew these restrictions wi I I 
be made.during the first quarter of 1992. 

Gears 

The American Gears Manufacturers Association (AGMA) has filed a petition 
under Sect I on 232 In the wake of a . report prepared by the Department of 
Commerce (Bureau of Export .Controls) In January .1991. assessing national 
security and the US gears market and Industry. 

The AGMA Is alleging that the US Industry Is declining, this being caused 
by an Increased foreign market .share. 

The European Community and Its Member States made demarches to the us 
Administration, requesting It to base Its determination on all gear­
manufacturing plants (Including the automotive sector) since the output of 
such plants can be redirected to Department of Defense requirements in 
case of mobilisation. 

The ffndlngs of the Secretary of Commerce are to be reported within 270 
days to the President who has 90 days to accept or reject these findings 
and take corrective action. 

US trade policy includes various provisions which refer to national 
security considerations to justify trade actions against foreign imports, 
procurement, exports or Investment. The EC Is concerned that such 
justifications may on occasion be employed In areas where there is not a 
significant threat to national security and that this misuse constitutes a 
protectionist barrier. 

A non-exhaustive presentation of these practices, affecting the trading 
partners of the US, Is given In the following paragraphs. 

Description 

Procurement by the Department of Defense (DoD) Is considered as one means 
to address the Issue of the maintenance of an Industrial base capable of 
meeting national security requirements. 

For the DoD, the Hnatlonal security Includes economic ·security and 

Source "Tooling up", In National Journal 19.'10.91 p. 2544 and 2545. 
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requires that DoD have an assured and reliable source of supply of defense 
material In peace time. crisis, and war. In an era of declining budgets 
and Increasing of defense marketsn(1). 

NNatlonal securltyN was originally used In the 1941 Defense Appropriation 
Act to restrict procurement by the DoD to US sourcing. It Is remembered as 
the Berry Amendment and has been used even since as the means to restrict 
DoD procurement of a wide range of procucts to US suppliers. The latest 
verslon(2) reads as follows: 

: 
"SEC. B005. No part of any appropriation contained In thjs Act, except 
for small purchases In amounts not exceeding $25,000 shall be available 
for the procurement of any article of food, clothing, tents, tarpaulins. 
covers, cotton and other natural fibre products. woven silk or woven silk 
bends. spun sll k yarn for cartr ldge cloth. synthet lc fabr lc or coated 
synthetic fabric, canvas products or wool (whether In the form of fiber or 
yarn or contained In fabrics, materials, or manufactured articleS), or any 
Item of Individual equipment manufactured fr.om or containing such fibers, 
yarns. fabrics or materials, or speciality metals Including stainless 
steel flatware, or hand or measuring tools, not grown, reprocessed, 
reused, or produced In the United States or Its possessions. except to the 
extent that the Secretary of the Department concerned shall ,determine that 
satisfactory quality and sufficient quantity of any articles or ltmes of 
food or clothing or any form of cotton, woven silk and woven silk blends, 
spun silk yarn for cartridge cloth, synthetic fabric or coated synthetic 
fabric, canvas products, wool or specialty metals Including stainless­
steel flatware. grown, reprocessed, reused, or produced In the United 
States or Its possessions cannot be procured as and when needed at United 
States market prices and except procurements outside the U~lted States in 
support of combat operations, procurements by vessels In foreign waters, 
and emergency procurements or procurements of perishable foods by 
establishments located outside the United States for the personnel 
attached thereto ... N 

The Berry Amendment allows for some exceptions when: 

the purchase does not exceed $25,000; 
satisfactory quality and sufficient quantity cannot be provided when 
needed at US market prices; 
procurements are outside the US In support of combat operations, or 
by vessels In .foreign waters, or are emergency procurements or 
procurements of perishables outside the US; i 
specialty metals or chemical warfare protective clothing are 
procured outside the US to comply with agreements with foreign 
governments either requiring the US to make purchases to offset 
sales, or In which both governments agree to remove barriers to 
purchases of supplies from each other. 

(1) DoD Report to Congress on the Defense Industrial Base as required under 
Sect.Jon 825 of the FY 1991 National Defense Authorization Act, November 
1991' p. 4-7 

(2) Department of Defense Appropriations Act, 1992, P.L. 102-172, 26 November 
1991 
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The Nat tonal Security Act of 19.,., and the Defense Product ton Act of 1950 
grant authority to the President and the Secretary of Defense to Impose 
restrictions on foreign supplies to preserve the Industrial mobilization 
base and the overall preparedness of the US. 

Congress can also adopt additional Buy America restrictions citing 
national security Interests. Each year, the Department of Defense 
Appropriations Act sets the .Buy American requirements for DoDO), but 
such restrictions may a/so be attached to other. non-related legislation 
(e.g. the 1990 restr let ion on procurement of naval clrcul t breakers was 
Introduced In the Dire Emergencies Supplemental Appropriations Act). 

Canada Is granted national treatment, since It Is considered as part of 
the North American mobilisation sphere. 

The Allies of the US have concluded with the US various cooperative 
Industria I defense agreements or rec I proca I procurement agreements 
(U.O.U.) Including certain EC countries. These agreements provide for a 
blanket waiver of the Buy American Act by the Secretary with respect to 
products produced by the A/l.les, and they promote more efficient 
cooperation In research, development and production of defence equipment 
and achieve greater rationalisation, standardisation, and 
lnteroperablllty. The US has concluded such U.O.U. or similar cooperation 
arrangements wl th the UK (1975), France (1978), the Federal Republ lc of 
Germany (1978), Italy (1978), the Nether I ands (1978), Portugal (1978), 
Belgl um (1.979), Denmark ( 1980), Luxemburg (1982), Spa/ n ( 7982) and Greece 
(1986). 

However, under Section 833, the US Administration (DoD and USTR) can 
determine the standing of an Ally (discrimination against US products) 
under the bilateral agreements and rescind the blanket waiver of the Buy 
American Act(2). 

According to EC Industry sources, there are good Indications that US 
procuring officers disregard the exemption of Buy American restrictions 
for U.O.U. countries. 

The criteria for DoD procurement of dual-use products introduced into the 
FY 1992-1993 Authorisation Act create new uncertainties as to which areas 
the US considers to be covered by the GATT Procurement Code and which are 
subject to the national security exemptions. 

Furthermore, _under this legislation, DoD procurement of dual-use products 
··will only be opened to Hellglble firms", as determined by the Secretary of 

Commerce on the basts of three criteria 

a significant level of US- based activities 
US majority-ownership 

(7) Department of Defense Appropriations Act for FY 7992 PL 702-772 signed on 
26 November 1991 ( HR 2521) ; .. see a I so DoD AuthorizatIon Act 1992-7993, 
signed on 5 December 1991 PL 702-790 (HR 2100). 

(2) Nat tonal Defense Authorlzat ton Act for FY 1992 and 1993. PL 102-190, 
5 December 1991. 
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reciprocity with countries and firms associated tn: cooperative 
agreements with the US. 

This has consequences both for procurement and for the appltcat ton of 
national treatment In respect of production of goods which are otherwise 
sold commercially. 

Voice of America (US Information Agency/State Department) 
The equipment for the ·voice of America" radio stat ton Is co.vered by the 
"overriding national security Interest" criterion, which gives a 10% price 
preference to US contractors, as well as a domestic component, requirement 
of 55%. Voice of Amer lea· procurement concerns t ransml tters, antennae, 
spare parts and other technical equipment (Title IV of Public Law 100-204, 
Section 403(a)). 

Furthermore. Section 403(d) (A)-(F) provides for mandatory countervailing 
pricing of foreign bids, when the bidder has received subsidies 
(proportionate to the amount of the subsidy). 

The Buy American provision can be waived If the fot lowing cOterla are 
documented : ! 

the foreign bidder can establish that the US goods and services 
content (excluding consulting and management fees) of his proposal 
will not be less than 55% of both the value of such a proposal and 
the resulting total contract (this clause a/so appllesr to domestic 
bidders); 

a Buy American preference Is precluded by the terms of an 
International agreement wit~ the host foreign country; 

the host foreign country offers US contractors the opportunity to 
bid on a competitive and non-discriminatory basis in its own radio 
and television sector; 

the Secretary of Commerce certifies ·that the foreign bidder is not 
receiving any direct subsidy from any government, the effect of which 
would be to disadvantage a US bidder on the project. 

The value of Voice of America procurement as foreseen by ,the Foreign 
Relations Appropriation Act /sIn the range of $1.3 bn. 

Valves and machine tools 
At though the Code on Government Procurement provIdes that mach! ne-tool s 
procured by DoD are generally Included, the US has taken ~he approach 
since 1981 that most of these machine-tools are excluded for national 
security reasons. Furthermore, In 1986, Congress decided unilaterally to 
exclude machine-tools from the J.IOUs negotiated by the Administration with 
third countries. 

This Buy American restriction. better known as the Mattingly Amendment, 
was first adopted by Congress In 1986 and Section 834 of the National 
Defense Authorisation Act, FY 1992-1993 extends It until 1996. It is 
applied In a discriminatory fashion, since only Canadian or US·bldders are 
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allowed to supply the 21 Federal Supply Classes (FSCs) of mach! ne-tool s· 
for use In DoD-owned or controlled facllltles(1). 

It may be waived If adequate and timely domestic supply Is not available. 
The declared objective Is to protect the US machine-tool Industry against 
foreign competition ln. order to preserve the US Industrial mobilization 
base. 
Furthermore, US Federal procurement of foreign machlne.tools has been made 
more difficult by a change last year In the rule of origin applied (DoD 
Appropriation Act). The rule previously required 50% local content, but 
now requires that assembly should a/so take place In the US/Canada. To be 
able to sell In the US, EC companies now have to consider having their 
products built under licence In the US. Such forced Investment Is then·the 
only avenue open to Community producers for access to this market. 

Follow! ng a Section 232 petIt ion (Trade Expans ton Act of 7962) by the US 
National Machine Tool Builders Association (NMTBA), the Department of 
Commerce found In February 1984 that Imports of certain categories of 
machine tools threaten US national security. The Department of Commerce Is 
furthermore likely to formulate a case, and to subject It to Inter-agency 
review, with a view to a recommendation by the Commerce Secretary to the 
President by 27 J_uly 1992. The president then has 90 days to decide. 

According to the US (the Defence Economic Impact Model I lng System of 
1985), the DoD procurement of machine-tools Is estimated at $ 7 bn. 

Ant/friction bearings 
This restriction Is Imposed on all types of bearings. The DoD rule has 
been extended for 18 months from October 1991 with the possibility to 
extend the restriction for another 2 years. However, Canadian suppl tes 
are not subject to this restriction. 

US DoD Procurement of ball bearings amounted In 1988 to $800 m. according 
to the Department of Commerce Bureau of Census, which corresponds to 20 % 
of total US apparent consumption of ball bearings. 

When this restriction was Introduced, the EC expressed Its doubts about 
the national security justification of a Buy America restriction on all 
ball-bearings. Since that time, evidence from US sources seems only to 
reinforce these doubts. 

The International Trade Administration (ITA) found In Its Section 232 
study of the effects of Imports of anti-friction bearings on national 
security (July 1988) that national security was not threatened by imports 
In eight categories of bearings. Only. two of the fifteen categories 
reviewed experience shortfalls attributable to substantial Import 
penetration: viz. regular precision ball-bearings under 30 mm, and between 
301100 mm. 

The DoD report to Congress on the "Impact of BAR affect lng defense 
procurement" (July 1989) concluded that the "protection provided by DoD to 
the domestic Industry has had some negative Impact", affecting US 
relations with Its military partners and Increasing US capacity 
utilization rates leading to longer times for supply. 

(1) Sec. 834 of PL 102-190, 5 December 7991. 
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In addition, an lTC decision of 1 Af)rll 1991 stated that there was no 
Indication that any US Industry was suffering material harm, or was In 
danger of suffering material harm as a result of lmf)Orts of ball bearings 
from fourteen countries, Including members of the Community. The 
significance of this decision Is that It came only a few months after the 
Trade Def)artment 's reject Jon of a request submitted by American Industry 
that a system be set UIJ to monitor lmf)Orts of ball bearings ,from the same 
fourteen countries. 

Furthermore, Indication of the recovery of US domestic f)roductlon Is to be 
found In the US Bureau of Census's Ref)ort on the US Industrial Outlook 
1991 as well as Its sf)eclflc ref)Orts on ant/friction bearings which have 
confirmed the Of)ln/on of the EC that the US ball-bearing; Industry has 
regained full comf)etltlvlty and Is now even In a {)OSition to comf)ete 
abroad on exf)ort markets. Under these circumstances, there ·can be no 
justification for the continuation of the current Buy America restriction 
on ball-bearings on the grounds of a threat to the US Industrial strategic 
ba.se. 

Synthetic fibres 
This restriction was lntrod,uced In the DoD Af)f)rO{)rlatlons Act of 27 
November 1991 (HR 2521). This f)rohlblts the use of synthetic fibres from a 
foreign source as long as they are available domestically. It Is therefore 
not f)osslble for products containing European (or other .foreign made 
fibres) to be supf)lled to DoD. The annual Procurement value of clothing 
Is estimated by the DoD at $ 200 m. 

The EC rejects the US argument that the articles In question are if)so 
facto covered by the general exempt ton a{){) lied for reasons of nat tonal 
security. 

ForgIng Items 
This restriction covers automotive f)rof)ulslon shafts, as well as other 
forging Items (see DoD Af)f)rof)rlatlon Act of 27 November 1991 - HR 2521). 

It Is not af)plled to Canadian suf)plles. 

Given that total DoD f)rocurement of these Items accounts for 5 % of the US 
forging consumf)tlon and less than 10% of all DoD procurement for forging 
Items, It Is clear that defence mobilization would exist lrresf)ecttve of 
DoD purchases. Hence It Is difficult to see how national security can be 
used as a justification for these restrictions. 

The DoD ref)Ort to Congress Itself (July 1989), states that this 
restriction on forging Items In general does not need to be continued, 
because the US Industry has become more competitive. Bilateral agreements 
with Its military allies required that these Items be covered In order to 
maintain an Industrial base on both sides of the Atlantic. 

The US Is clearly In violation of the Procurement Code, since these Items 
are covered by the Code and the restriction Is discriminatory In favour of 
Canada. 

Hsnd aild measuring tools 
This restriction was Introduced In 1987. It Is maintained In the DoD 
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Appropriations Act of 27 November 1991 and concerns the products 1/s.ted In 
Federal Supply Classes (FSCs) 57 and 52 .. A 75% price ·preference Is 
accorded to US made tools. · 

The following procurement restrictions were also adopted on ".national 
security• grounds. This Is not an exhaustive listing. 

Coal and coke for use by the Alter/can forces In Europe 
This restriction provided by Section BOOB of PL 702-772(1) ls ./ritended to 
protect.the market of US anthracite producers and sh/.ppers. It maynot be 
applied If no US supplies are available. There Is no .exempt Jon for 
procurement for US Installations abroad from local European suppliers. 

Supercomputers for the US Ar-v 
Since 79B7 only us supercomputers are to .be bought by DoD. The 
}ustlflcatlon given for this restriction Is the need to· develop US 
capability In this area for national security purposes. It may be waived 
If the Secretary of Defense certifies to Congress that foreign supply Is 
necessary to acquire capabfl tty, for national security reasons, ·which 
cannot be met by domestic sources. 

Circuit breakers 
This restriction Is Imposed by US C 2507(F) DoD FAR 4B CFR 225 and 252 
which prohibits purchases for air circuit breakers for naval vessels. that 
are not produced In the US. In addition, US components must exceed 50% of 
the cost of Its components. 

Carbon fibres 
The DoD Appropriations Act of 79B7, effectively requires that .. 100% of DoD 
purchases of polyacrylonltrfle carbon fibre be supplied by .US sources by 
1992. The objective Is to establish and maintain a us Industry In advanced 
compos I t e mater I a Is • No waIver · or exempt Ions . are pro it lded . . F.ur.thermol'e, 
the 1992 DoD Appropriations Act requires the Secretary ,for·· .Defense. to 
ensure that 75% of other types of carbon fibres be procured ·from domestl.c 
sources by 7994( 7). · · · · 

Naval vessels and coastguard vessels 
The "Burnes-Tol llfson" amendment of 7964 (Sect /.on 73~. tItle 10 .USC) 
requires that US naval vessels and coastguard vessels .be.:bullt./n US 
shipyards. This restriction Is extended to cover: small Inflataple boats or 
rafts. 

High-carbon ferrochro.e 
This restr let ton Is part of the Stockpile Conversion Program .a~d ,was.· the. 
result of a Section 232 study whlch.concludedthat.the.nve ~us·flrms 
which produce these chromltes were .threatened by Imports.. . , 

Selected forging lt8111S 
This restr let /on covers anchor chains, propulsion shafts, per (scope,.tubes. 
rIngs, cannons, mortars, small call bre weapons, turrets, .. gears, 
crankshafts, etc. DoD procurement for these Items accounts for .5% of ·tne 
US consumption of forging Items. 

(7) Department of Defense Appropriations Act, 7992-7993. · 
PL 102~172, 26 November 1991. SectlonB040. 
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Speciality metals 
This restriction Is based on the Berry Amendment and It limits procurement 
exclusively to US suppliers for the following metals: ·af'loyed steel, 
hafnium (HS 81.12.91.10, 81.12.99.10), alloyed metals, titanium and Its 
alloys (HS 81.08.90), zirconium and Its alloys (HS 81.09, 10.10, 
81.09.90). However, there are lndlcat Ions that the waiver for suppliers 
from countries which have a bilateral cooperative agreement with the US, 
Is not Implemented by DoD procuring officers. 

Supply of anchor and mooring chains 
This restr let Jon applies to welded shl pboard anchors and moorIng chat ns 
under 4 Inches In diameter (Sec. 8040. PL 102-172, Nov. 26, 1991). The 
restriction exists despite the finding In the report presented to Congress 
by the Department of Defence In July 1989, entitled "The /~pact of Buy 
Amer lea Restr let Ions Affect lng Defense procurement", which. stated that 
"anchor and mooring chain are not considered a mobilization critical Item" 
(p 114). 

Comments 

Nat I on a I securIty may be l nvoked. under Ar tl c I e VI I f of t.he GATT 
Procurement Code, to deny national treatment to foreign suppliers. 

However, the use of the "national security" justification by the us has 
led In practice to a substantial reduction of the DoD supplies covered by 
the GATT Public Procurement Code. 

The DoD report to Congress (July 1989) considers that many of the 
procurement restrictions justified on so called national security grounds 
"provide protection and guaranteed business to US Industries without any 
requirement or Incentives for the Industry to modernize and become 
competitive", and therefore do not even fulfil the domestic _objective of 
an essential US Industrial base. As an example, see their comments about 
anchor and mooring chains, quoted above.For example 

The DoD concluded In Its report that In many cases, restrictions should be 
terminated and Congress should Instead support Domestic Action Plan or 
National Stockpiling Programs. The main arguments against, procurement 
restrictions are, according to the DoD: 

they Increase by 30 to 50% the price of DoD requirements; 
they are a disincentive for Investment and Innovation; 
they are costly In terms of paperwork and management; 
they have produced Increased leadtlmes for supply by domestic 
Industries; 
they maintain a climate of protectionism; 
they create an atmosphere of animosity with allies, part lcularly 
when they violate the spirit of the u.o.u.·s. 

In a second report to Congress about the US defence Industrial base, the 
DoD recognises that ·when It Is In the national Interest, many products 
used by DoD are purchased from foreign sources - for example, ·when foreign 
goods provide performance, cost, or quality advantages or further the goal 
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of commonality with AlllesN(1). 

Furthermore, the DoD admits that Noverseas sources are a vital· ·asset to 
our (US) national defense and help to strengtf?en the national security; 
however, there may be occasion when excessive reliance on a single 
overseas source potent I ally could l.ead . to. unacceptable r tsks to the 
continuity of supply ... Findings to date Indicate that although foreign 
vulnerabilities are potentially of great concern to DoD, they represent an 
exceedingly small proportion of the Items that are foreign-sourced 
today"(2). 

However, the DoD notes that the 
suppliers from participating In 
contracts"(3). 

"US Buy 
certain 

America 
aspects 

prevents 
of us 

foreign 
defense 

The Community would not disagree. It also considers that the changing 
defense balance In the West and the deepening of the USIEC relationship 
should allow for a rethinking of access to Department of Defense 
procurements or programmes. 

During the Uruguay Round multilateral negotiations, In the market Access 
Group - tariff and non-tariff measures - and In the Procurement Informal 
Negotiating Group, the EC requested the US to eliminate Buy American 
restrIctIons (B.A. R.) appll cab! e to broad categorIes of products 
regardless of the/ r ref at Jon wl th defense Issues. The us denied that 
there was any abuse of the securIty except /on Included In the General 
Agreement and the Procurement Code. The US recalled that these BAR had 
been notified but that they were not tabled for negotiation. 

xport restrictions 

The US has established, under the Export Admlnlstrat /on Act of 7979 
(EAA), a comprehensive system of export controls, with a view to prevent 
trade with enemies or to unauthorised destinations. This system Is also 
used to enforce US foreign policy decisions and International agreements 
on non-prollferat ton of certain types of goods or know-how (chemical 
precursors, nuclear Items, etc.). 

The Member States of the EC have their own export controls system and 
cooperate with the US In the COCOM. This makes the extraterritorial 
characteristics of the EEA mentioned In Chapter II.A above all the more 
Inappropriate. 

The EC has In the past expressed Its concern as regards the unll ateral 
determination made by the US concerning export licences for products made 
In the EC (Siberian pipeline case of 1982). 

(1) Report to Congress on the Industrial Base, under Section 825 of FY 7991 
National Defense Authorization Act, November 1991, p. E-5 

(2) Idem, p. 4-3, 4-4 
(3) Idem, p. 4-2 
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Investment restr1ct1ons 

The US restricts foreign Investments or foreign· ownership In certain 
economic sectors. deemed to be essential to us national security. 

An overview of Investment restrictions Is given In Chapter XII. 
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IV PUBLIC PROCUREMENT 

IV.A 

Introduction 

This chapter will first give a brief description of US discriminatory 
procurement practices and, the so-called Buy American provisions In 
general, and second will refer to those subject to the current 
negotiations for the extension of the Code. 

The European Community has repeatedly expressed Its deep concern not only 
about the continuation of and Increase In Buy American provisions at 
federal level, but also about the legislative barriers and discriminations 
operated against European suppliers at State and lower levels. 

The European Community has complained generally about the restrictive 
Interpretation made by the US of Article VIII of the Code on Government 
Procurement (nat lonal securIty) and In part /cut ar about the/ r except ton 
list concerning Department of Defense (DoD) purchases. This Interpretation 
has led In practice to a substantial reduction of the DoD supplies covered 
by the Code. (See Chapter Ill above) 

The European Community w/11 continue through a case by case analysts of 
unilateral reductions of coverage Imposed by the US authorities and 
discuss these matters with them In GATT through consultations and panels 
In order to seek an Improvement of the existing defence exception lists 
and to clarify above all the scope, which should be limited, for using the 
national security exception of the GATT Procurement Code. Concerning other 
cases of non-conformity with the GATT Code (non-defence related supplies), 
the European Community will Initiate, If necessary, new consultations or 
pursue matters already engaged In with the US authorities. 

The Uruguay Round multilateral trade negotiations give an unequalled 
opportunity to ensure the elimination of US discriminatory procurement 
practIces. In the context of these negot I at tons, the EC Is seek fng to 
ensure that the Code wf II apply equally at the level of States and 
regional and local entitles, In the sectors of utilities and In 
procurement of services (Including public works). It Is, of course, 
willing to commit Itself to equivalent opening of Its own procurement 
market In this context. 

uy American Restrictions (Bars) 

Description 

Buy American restrictions take several forms: some straightforwardly 
prohibit public sector bodies from purchasing goods from foreign 
suppliers, others establish local content requirements of anything up to 
100% of the value ·of the product, while_ others stIll extend preferentIal 
terms to domestic suppliers. Furthermore contracts may require the set up 
of manufacturing or assembly facilities In the United States. 
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These restrictions derived from the Buy American Act (BAA) of 3 March 
1933(1) which applies to government supply and construct ton contracts. 
It requires that: 

federal agencies procure only domestically manufactured or 
unmanufactured supplies for public use(2) which have been mined or 
produced In the US and al.so only manufactured goods with a 
substantIa/ local content def /ned as 50% by the Execut tve Order 
10582 of 1954; 
only domestic materials shall be used in the 
alteration, and repair of public buildings and public 

construction, 
works. 

Executive Order 10582 of 17.12.1954, as amended, expanded the restriction 
In order to allow procuring entitles: 

to set aside procurement for small bus/ness and firms In labour 
surplus areas; 
to reject foreign bids either for national Interest reasons or 
national security reasons. 

The Buy American Act contat.ns four exceptions. An executive agency may 
procure foreign materials when: 

Items are for use outside the US; 
domestic Items are not available; 
procurement of domestic Items Is determined to be Inconsistent with 
the public Interest; 
cost of domestic Items Is determined to be unreasonable. 

Executive Order 10582 defines "unreasonable" as a cost differential 
greater than 6% of the bid price Including duty and all costs after the 
arrival In the US. The Department of Defense applies a 50% price 
differentIa/ (exclusive of duty and costs) or 6% (Inclusive of duty), 
whichever Is the higher. 

The Trade Agreement Act of 1979 (Implementation of the Tokyo Round) waives 
the BAA for certain designated countries which grant reciprocal access to 
US suppliers. 

As regards construction, foreign materials may be procured when: 

It Is Impractical to purchase domestic ones; 
procurement of domestic Items will uneconomlcally Increase the cost 
of a project. 

Buy American restrictions are also provided for In the following 
legislation: 

Nat lonal security Act of 1947 and the Defense Product /on Act of 
1950, which granted authority to the President and the Secretary of 

(1) PL 72-428, as amended by the Buy Amer lean Act of 1988 (PL ,100-418, 102 
Stat 1107, Title VII, 23.8.88) 

(2) Title 41, § 10 a, American materials required for public use. 



(SJ 

- 31 -

Defense to Impose restrictions on- foreign supplies to preserve the 
domest lc mob/1/zat ton base and the overall. preparedness posture of 
the US. These restrictions are "justified'' by "national security", 

·although In most cases the Issue Is not the achievement of defense 
object /ves but the protect ton of Industry - they 'are at so cons tdered 
In Chapter Ill; 

Departllleftt of Defense Balance of Pay~~ents PrograJD, which provides 
for a 50% price correction on foreign offers when compared with US 
offers: 

US Federal Depart.ents Specific Annual Budget Appropri-ations and 
Authorization Acts. which give a 10% to 30% price preference to US 
offers. notably In the following sectors : 

wate~ sector utllltle~ 
-transport sector utilities 
-shipping of US goodsand commodities 
-highway construction 
-energy utilities 
-telecommunication utilities 

Trade A(Jree~~ent Act of-· 1979 requites the President to bar 
procurement from countries which do not grant reciprocal access to 
US supplies· covered by the GATT Code on Procurement. 

Competition In Contracting Act of 1984 (CICA). which allows the 
procuring agencies to restrict procurement. on a case by case basts, 

·fn order to achieve Industrial mobilization objectives, 

Trade Act of 1988 modifies both the BAA of 1933 and the Trade Act of 
7979 to allow the President to bar procurement from countries which 
do not provide access to US products and services. 

Legislation In at least 40 States a/so provides for Buy American 
restrictions on ·their procurement. us- stat(st/cs show. that_ State spending 
represents more than 70% of total US pubt tc procurement (see Chapter 
IV.B.1 below). 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

Buy American restrictions, provided for by federal and State legislation, 
are Intended to secure procurement for domestic suppliers and to maintain 
a US Industrial· strategic base. In parallel to that, the US Federal 
budgetary policy has been to Increasingly reduce federal expenditure and 
revenue. These policies· have_ led to: 

' ·a continuing decline ln.the value of federal procurement and thus In 
·the value of the procurement covered by the GATT Code; 
a shift ·In financial (revenue-raising. and funding) and procuring 

. responsibilities from the Federal Government to the State and local 
governments. 
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us procurement at federal level totals approximately $191.2 bnO). The 
value of US procurement covered by the GATT Code as reported by the US 
has declined from $19.2 bn In 1987 to $17.7 bn In 1989 whereas the 
contracts below the thresholds and falling outside the. Code have Increased 
over the same period from $7.4 bn to $9 bn. 

In addition It Is worth noting that almost the totality of non-GATT code 
covered US procurement Is restricted to US suppliers through Buy American 
provisions. These Buy American provisions are only .waived In the case of 
the Free-Trade Agreements with Canada and Israel, or of the bilateral 
reciprocal defense procurement and Industrial cooperation agreements 
(M.O.U.) which can In any case be unl./aterally modified by the us(2). 

There are at least 40 Federal Buy American legal instruments and at least 
37 States have Buy American legal Instruments, .and there are many more at 
local governmental level. Buy American restrictions are usually In the 
form of a Buy American preference (ranging from 6% to 50%) in favour of 
domestic products, I.e. products w'f th a 50% domest lc content (In some 
cases, the content must be as high as 65%). In some Instances, the Buy 
American restriction Is absolute. 

The Department of Defense (DoD) report to Congress (July 1989) considers 
that many BARs ·prov./de protection and guaranteed business to US 
Industries without any requirement or Incentives for the Industry to 
modernize and become competitive·, and therefore do not fulfil the 
objective of a US Industrial mobilization base. Furthermore, the report 
states that they maintain a climate of protectionism, In the International 
relations of the US with Its trade partners, especially when they fait to 
comply with the M.O,U. by allowing various Buy American restrictions to 
affect M.O.U. countries procurement. · 

It Is thus clear that the potential US market for .community exports Is 
sIgnIfIcant I y affected by these restrIctIons .. 

easures in areas covered by the GATT Code negotiations 

Introduction 

The European Community considers that the· following US procurement 
restrlctlonsO) should be eliminated through the current negotiation of 

(1). Source: US Federal Procurement Report Fiscal Year 1990. 

(2) Cooperative Industrial defense agreements or reciprocal procurement 
agreements (M.O.U) are concluded by the US with foreign countries 
Including certain EC countries, to promote more efficient cooperation In 
research, .·development and product ton of defence equl pment and achieve 
greater rat/onallsa.tlon, standardisation, and tnteroperab/1/ty. The US has 
concluded such M .O.U.. or similar cooper at !on arrangements WIth the UK 
(1975), France (1978), the Federal Republic of. Germany (1978), Italy 
(1978), the Netherlands (7978), Portugal (1978), Belgium (1979), Denmark 
(1980), Luxemburg (1982), Spain (1982) and Greece (1986). 

(1) This list Is by no means an exhaustive one. 
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the extension of _the GATT procurement Code(2). These restrictions are 
Implemented at State level, or In the so-called "excluded sectorsH, or In 
the procurem~nt of services. 

IV.B.1 State procurement restrictions 

Description 

The following US States Impose Buy American requirements on their 
procurement: 

Alabama: 

Alabama legislation requires the use of US materials "If available at 
reasonable prices" for public works that are financed entirely by the 
State .. It prohibits the purchase of foreign steel for ~lghway and bridge 
construction. 

California: 

California legislation prpvldes for total domestic supply. However, as 
regards public works, a prIce preference of 10% Is used for products and 
services (Buy Californian Act of 1980). 

Colorado: 

Colorado legislation provides. tl)at. only US produced or manufactured 
products. are procured for highway projects. 

Georgia: 

Georgia legislation requires that only Georgia-made or US made products at 
equal quality and price are to be procured. 

Hawaii: 

Hawaii legislation requires that preference should be given to Hawaiian 
and other American products. 
Idaho: 

·calls for tender carry a clause restricting use of foreign items. 

Illinois: 

Illinois Domestic Procurement Act gives a price preference of 15% to US 
Items. The Department of TransPort (DoT) prohibits the procurement of 
foreign steel In highway and bridge construction. 

Indiana: 

Indiana legislation provides .·"or a 15% price preference for domestic 

(2) The current round of negotiations does not Include the negotiations on 
nat/ ona I securIty exceptIons .. 
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steel In all state and local public works, which may be Increased to 25% 
In labour surplus areas, at the discretion of district officers of the 
Highway Commission. Calls for tender carry a clause restricting the use of 
foreign Items. 

Iowa: 

The State Highway Commission prohibits foreign-made structural steel to be 
used In bridge construction. 

Kentucky: 

Under Kentucky statutes foreign supply Is prohibited. 

Louisiana: 

The Department of Highways procures only US supplies of steel products. 

Maine: 

The Bureau of Purchases reserves Its rIght 
foreign products competing with US ones. 
disclose Intent to use foreign items. 

Maryland: 

to reject bids Involving 
furthermore~ bidders must 

The State Highway Administration specifies In the call for tenders 
"domestic, not foreign, steel and cement". A 20%· price preference for 
domestic steel In state and public works (up to 30% In labour surplus 
areas) Is applied to contracts of at least 70,000 pounds of steel 
products. 

Massachusetts: 

Massachusetts legislation grants preference to In-state products first, 
and then to US products. The Department of Public Works stipulates that 
"structural steel regardless of Its source shall be fabricated In the US". 

Minnesota: 

Minnesota legislation allows for specifications In calls for tenders to 
be determined in order to use only· US Items. 

Mississippi: 

The State HighwaY_ Department specifications for calls for tenders provides 
that "only· domest lc steel and wl re products" may be used 'In road and 
bridge construction: 

Montana: 

Montana legislation gives preference to·ln-state and American 'products. 

New Hampshire: 

The Department of Public Works specifies In their calls for tenders that 
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"all structural steel sha/1 be restricted to that which has been rolled in 
the us·. 

New Jersey: 
.. 

New Jersey legislation requ/.res US domestic materials such as. cement, to 
be used on public works proJects. 

New York: 

New York legislation provides for a restriction on procurement of 
structural steel, or steel Items for contracts above $ 100,000 unless 
domestic supplies are not available within a reasonable time or are not of 
a satisfactory quality .. Calls for tenders carry ·a provision restricting 
the supply to domest lc Items, through terms of reference or 
specifications. 

New York City Imposes value~added conditions on procurement, such as the 
location of the manufacturing plant In Its jurisdiction or employment of 
the local workforce. 

North Carolina: 

Contracting officers Impose ad hoc restrictions on foreign supplies. 

North Dakota: 

Calls for tenders carry the provision "bid domestically produced material 
only". 

Ole/ahoma: 

Oklahoma legislation requires the purchase of domestic .Items unless 
foreign ones are chear>i:r.or ~uperlor. ln. quality at equal prices. This Is 
also applied to steel products. 

Pennsylvania: 

Pennsylvania legislation prohibits procurement of foreign· steel, cast 
f ron and alumf nlum products made In countr les that dl scr I ml nate agal nst 
US products and a restriction to solely US steel Is applied ·to public 
works (State and local). Suppliers must prove compliance .. by providing 
bills of lading, Invoices and mill certification that . the· steel was 
melted, poured and manufactured In the US. 

Rhode ls(and: 

Rhode Island legislation gives preference to US suppliers. 

South Dakota: 

Specifications In call_s for tenders are.deslgned--to procure us Items. 
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West VIrginia: 

West VIrginia Law provides that contracts must . specify: US steel. 
aluminium, glass to be used In public works projects, and give 20% price 
preference for domestic steel, aluminium and glass In state and local 
public works (up to 30% In labour surplus areas). 

Wisconsin: 

Wisconsin legislation requires the procurement of .us· Items. 

District of Columbia: 

The Federal Buy American Act applies In Dt. 

States with 5% price preference for In-state suppliers: 

Alaska 
Arizona 

- Arkansas 
New llexlco 
Wyoming 

- Nebraska 
Kansas 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

State and local government procurement represents 70% of the total US 
procurement. Federal funding to the States and local government 
represents 16% of the annual expenditures of States and local government, 
and such federal funding Is usually conditioned by the respect of the BAR 
mandated by Congress (refund of federal money Is the sanct ton In the 
procurement of foreign products/services by States or local government). 

IV.B.2 Set-aside for small business 

Descrlotlon 

Special legal provisions restricting procurement to u.s. small and 
disadvantaged business exist ln. relation to federal procurement. 

The most Important of. these Is Public Law 95-507 (October 1978), which 
made major revisions to the Small Business Act of 1958.' ·This ~ets out the 
obligations of federal agencies regarding contracting with small and 
disadvantaged businesses In the field of public procurement 6f supplies. 
services and works. The Small Business Administration has established 
Industry size standards on an Industry-by-Industry basis, based on the 
number of employees (varying from 500 to 1,500), or annual receipts which 
are considered to ·be the maximum allowed for a concern, Including 
affiliates. 
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Federal agencies are required to award contracts to certain small 
businesses In accordance with different rules. An Important example Is the 
ml nor I ty bus/ ness set-as/des which are operated by the General Serv fees 
Agency (GSA). The purpose of these set-as/des /s to award certain 
contracts exclusively to small business. There are three classes of set­
aside 

small purchase set-asides ("reserved procurements") which are 
limited to acqul'sltlons of supplies~ or services that have an 
anticipated dollar value of $25,000 or· less. These set-asides are 
authorized unllaterally by the contracting officer; 

- total set-asides, where the entire amount of an Individual 
acquisition or class of acquisitions, Including construction and 
maintenance Is set-aside for exclusive small business participation; 

partial set-as/des, where. the acqulsltlon Is split between a "set­
as/de port ton" and a "non set-aside port ion" (not appt /cable to 
construction contracts). 

The GSA also operates a number of Bus/ness Service Centres which may 
challenge a decision of a contracting officer who does not set aside a 
contract for small business. 

At state and focal level, legally established preferences for small 
bus/ness exist In 18 States but practices having similar effects are found 
In a I arger number of States. A sma II bus I ness preference can take at 
least three forms 

an outright percentage preference which can be a fixed or varying 
amount up to a ceiling; 
a pure "set-aside" programme; 
a quota.systemwhereby a percentage of total awards shall be made to 
smalr businesses. 

Furthermore, Federal regulations must be applied where projects undertaken 
at State and local level are financed by Federal grants. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The GATT Code contains a US reservation ·Indicating that it does not apply 
to small and minority businesses set as/des. However, according to figures 
of the Federal Procurement Data Centre, small·. and disadvantaged businesses 
are currently obtaining between 25 and 30 percent of total Federal 
procurement (these percentages Include direct contracts and 
subcontracting). 

IV.B.3 Restrictions In the sectors of utilities and public works 

The following sectors which are protected by a Buy American preference are 
being negotiated In the Uruguay Round. 
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Description 

a) Water utilities , 

Pollution control equipment used In projects funded by the Federal 
Water Pollution Control Act and Section 39 of the Clean Water Act 
of 1977 

Under the Waste Water Treatment Construct ion Program, the 
Environment Protecting Agency (EPA) provides funds to local units of 
government for up to 75% of the cost of the projects. The Federal 
Water Pollution Control Act, as amended by Section 39 o'f the Clean 
Water Act, provides for a 6% price preference for US suppliers. 

b) Transport and mass transport utilities 

".lnteriDOdal Surface Transwrtatlon Efficiency Act of 199r 
(ISTEA) (1) 

the ISTEA defines the US national policy for lntermodal transport, 
which Includes a national highway system and arte,r_!al roads 
essential for International. Interstate and reglona{ commerce, 
travel, national defense, lntermodal transfer facilities, etc. 

The ISTEA extends to Iron products t_he existing Buy American 
restriction on steel (see below). 

Furthermore, It reserves not less than 10% of the total 
appropriations to US small business and disadvantaged business. 
Under Section 1048, It also provides for trade sanctions against a 
foreign country, which has violated, as determined by the Secretary 
for Transport (In consultation with the USTR), either an agreement 
In respect of transport activities or one In respect of products 
covered by ISTEA, or which Is considered to have discriminated 
against US suppliers. ' 

Steel. cons.tructlon and transport equipment (Surface Transportation 
Assistance Act of 1978 as amended by the STAA of 1982 'and Section 
337 of the Surface Transportation and Uniform Relocation Assistance 
Act of 1987) 

Section 401 of . the Surface Transportation Assistance Act of 
6 November 1978 (STAA) Is managed by 'the Urban Mass Transportation 
Administration and binds the recipients of federal funds (federal, 
State or local government). 

US States must meet the following requl rement$ to receive federal 
funds from the Urban Mass Transit Administration: 

the State ·must . certIfy 
directives are adequate 
Sect Jon 165 of STAA; · · 
standard specifications In 

(1) PL 102-240, 18 December 1991. 

· that Its· .I aws, regulatIons ·and 
to accomplish the objectives of 

contracts must favour US supplies; 
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steel and cement must have been manufactured I h the us-.· 

VIolations of Section 165 by t6e States are sanctioned by the refund 
of the amount of federal appropriations used In the violating 
contracts (Federal Claims Col iect /on Act of 1986 (31 USC 3711). 

The above legislation ·fs applied to mass transit equipment (rolling 
stock and other)·and It requires that for all contracts, the local 
transit authorities give a 25% preference to bidders, supplying 
only US-made or assembled equipment with a substantial local content 
of 55% for contracts entered Into on or after 1 october 1989 and of 
60% for contracts entered Into on or after 1 October 1991. 

Furthermore, the domestic content requirement has also been extended 
to subcomponents· (1987): Waivers for products· or subcomponents may 
be granted by the Urban Mass Transportation Administration, when the 
use of domest lc suppliers will prove non-economical and w/1 I result 
In unreasonable costs. 

The Buy American preference has beeri tightened over the years. In 
1978: the preference was 6%. for US· products and tlie US content 
requirement (for the purpose of determining the appllcabtflty of Buy 
America) was 50%. In 1982, the preference was raised to 10 % for 
rolling stock and 25% for other equipment. In 1987, the preference 
was raised to 25% for all equipment and the· definition of a us 
product was changed from 50% US content to 55% for contracts 
cone/ uded after 1 October 1989 and 60% for -those entered Into after 
1 October 7997, and Its application extended to subcomponents. In 
addition, final assembly of the vehicles must be carried out In the 
us. 

Buy American provisions also apply to federally assisted programmes 
and contracts awarded by the Federal Highway Administration (23 CFR, 
635-410), which do,· however, allow for minimal procurement of 
foreign steel and cement (when foreign Items value Is under 0.01% of 
the total cost of a contract or $2,500). 

St ee I and transport equ I /)lllent by the Amtrak /mprovemen t Act of 197 8. 
BJDendlng the Rail Passenger Service Act as amended by the Amtrak 
Reorganization Act of 1979 

The legislation provides that· steel products. -rolf lng stock and 
power train equipment be purchased from US suppliers, unless US made 
Items cannot be ·purchased and delivered -In the US within a 
reasonable time .. 

c) Electric/tv utilities 

The Energy and Water Development Appropriations Act for fiscal year 
1991 (PL 101-514) provides for a 30% price preference on extra high 
vo It age eau I pment ( EHVE) wIth a country exempt I on If the fore/ gn 
country has completed negotiations with the US to extend the 
Government Procurement Code, or bilateral equivalent to EHVE, or 
which otherwise offers fa/ r compet It lve opportunl ties to US 
suppliers tn that country. 
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· · . . Comments I Est I mated . ./ mpact 

The procurement opportunities In these .. areas are. extremely Important. 
Water and energy projects alone .total ·$7,25 bl/.llon, accord,lng to the 
amounts. appropr/.ated for· fiscal year .199t0J; moreover, the federal 

-~budget also provides· for ·$2-3'bllllon annually in capital construction 
',, ___ .funds, through the Urban Mass Transit Administration of the Department of 

Commerce. Under the IST.EA, an annual amount of $18,3 bU/Ion wi)l be spent 
on . contracts ::-for ·highway . construction and lntermodal. ·.transfer 
facllltles(2). 
In addition to the various Buy American provisions, access to procurement 

'··· under ISTEA·Is subject to. reciprocity provisions.· 

.. -'• . . ~ ; ' 

tv:B.4 Restrictions on the procurement of consulting services 

Description 

Federal contracts for consulting services· (e.g~ 
require us:c.ttlzensh/p. or 51% US ownership. 
res ldency · 1 s not . suffIcIent for a. consu It ant 

-contracts. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

. I 

for .us IDA and the DoD) 
Cer t If I ed US-. per man en t 
to compete: for Federal 

- -1-t seems evident· that restrictions ·of· this ... type· .completely' exclude 
. - Community suppliers of these servIces from competIng ln these markets. 

IV.B.5 ·Telecommunications Procurement 

At present telecommunications equipment Is. excluded from. the GATT 
Procurement Code -·apart from the lnc/.uslon of NTT of Japan. :A .possible 
extension of the Code to this sector Is currently under negotiation In 
association with the Uruguay Round. 

Any assessment of the level of Community access to the· US network 
equipment market Is difficult, because of .. a varlety of factors-, such as 
the Insufficient tr-ansparency In Regional Bell Operating. Companies (RBOC) 
and AT&T procurement procedures, the special rights .and/or ··dominant 
poslt.lon enjoyed by these. utilities, the· existence on. ·this market of 
strong manufacturers who are.also carriers, the Influence of the Federal 
Communication ·commlsslon-.(FCC) and of State Public UUt-lty ,Commissions 
(PUCs) on the procurement practices of· these utilities, and the effect of 
a US standardisation policy which Is not closely /Inked· to International 
standards. 

',.·. 

(1) Energy and Water Development Appropriations Act, 1991. 
PL 101-514, 5 November 1990. 

(2) PL 102-240, 18 December 1991. 
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AT&T (the dominant long-distance carrier) and GTE (the largest provider 
of local services) a/so manufacture equipment, and, as vertically 
Integrated companies, have both the ability and Incentive to discriminate 
against unaffiliated network equipment vendors. These companies are far 
better placed than outside companies to supply their own networks, and in 
practice they buy most of their equipment from themselves. At the same 
time, their procurement procedures are not transparent. This represents a 
major barr fer to market access, part leu/ ar /y . s I nee AT&T remains the 
dominant supplier of US long distance and .International services. 

Moreover, this company enjoys other advantages as a supplier of equipment. 
Most of the SOC's networks were originally Installed by AT&T; the network 
specifications are thus based on the AT&T telecommunications network; and 
the company Is therefore able to exercise an Important Influence on the 
standardisation process In the US. 

With regard to the RBOCs, the Community Is aware that these companies .are 
obliged to ensure that their procurement procedures are nondiscriminatory. 
However, these procedures fall short of those set out In the EC directive 
on procurement. Notably, the procurement process followed by RBOCs is not 
very transparent IntI mate know I edge of their organisatIon and 
preferences Is necessary. The process Inherently favours those suppliers 
which are most familiar with the RBOCs. 

A 6% Buy America preference applies to DoD procurement (unless waived 
under the Uemoranda of Understanding with NATO allies) and to procurement 
of Rural Telephone Cooperatives financed by the Rural Electric 
Administration (USDA). 

In addition, as .noted In the chapter VI on standards, testing, labelling 
and certification, the expense of testing certain network equipment 
through Bel/core can be very high In some cases, so that although the 
system Is open to all. In theory, In practice It Is open only to those 
suppliers with the ability to make this Investment. 

The RBOCs enjoy monopolies on provision of basic services In their areas 
of operation, and are subject to regulation In a number of different ways. 
The FCC must authorise the construction of new .Jines (S.214 of the 1934 
Communications Act). They a/so regulate Interstate tariffs through price 
caps. Intrastate communications are regulated by the local State Public 
Utility Commissions (PUCs) whose administration of price-setting Involves 
them In all aspects of RBOCs' operations- Indeed, it Is estimated that as 
much as 70% of BOC revenue Is regulated by PUCs rather than by the FCC. 
This means that IrrespectiVe of ownership, public or private, the major 
telephone companies In the US are subject to a major degree of federal and 
local government control. Companies are therefore not free to act on the 
basis of purely commercial criteria, and there Is concern that this 
applies to their procurement also. 

Legislation currently under consideration by Congress which would 
explicitly Impose toea/ content requirements on BOC procurement is being 
closely mo.nltored. 
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V. "IMPORT BARRIERS 

V.A Tariff problems 

V~A.1 · High tariffs arid tariff peaks_ 

... ~ . . . 

Description 

Numerous products exported from the EC are subject to high ,US tariffs. 
Certain text rie art lcles, ·ceramics. tab'ieware. ·glassware, vegetables and 
footwear ·are' ail subject to tariffs of· 20% or more. The'"followlng'examples 

·Illustrate high. US ·tariffs (the corresponding EC tariff rates are In . . ' 
brackets) : · 

Certain clothing (see note (1), end 
of sub-chapter A) 

Including soccer uniform and 
. warm ups ·· 

Silk. arid MMF/woollen-·blended· 
fab[ICS (2) . 

· Ceramic tIles, etc. (3) 
Certain tableware (4) 

Including hotel porcelain 
dinnerware · 

· _ Cert~ln gl~ssware (5) 
Certain footwear ·(6) ·· ·. -·· 
Garlic and dried or dehydrated onlons(7) 
zInc a I I oys ( 8) . 
CertaJn synthetic organt'c colouring matter(9) 

•'; 

Comments/Estimated Impact· 
· .. ,· 

20-34.6% (13-14%) 

-35% 
-.. ·· 

38% + 48.~ ~ents/kg (11%) · 

20% (8-9%)' .. 
26_;'35% ( 5 . 1- f 3 :5%) 
35% 

20-38% (12%) 
37·_. 5.:.:48% ( 4-6-8-:-;20%) · 
35% (16%) : '· 
19% + 48.5 cents/kg (3.5%) 
20% (10 %) 

, .. 

Such high tariffs r~'!uce ~c access possibilities for these products . ... . 

Although It Is 'diffiCult' to mea·sure this Impact~ tariff reductions on 
. i:hese ··products woula· slgr;/flcantly '·Increase the· ·competitiveness of EC 
firms on the ·us market:····High tariffs· have· been· singled out for 
consider ab I e . reductIons . In· the . Cominuri I ty' s ·propos a I fof'. tarIff reductIons 
In the_ Uruguay Round In· ··accordance;- with ·t:'he uontrea'l. Decra'rat ion which 
foresees the reductloh or elimination or tariff peaks: 

: ;. ,' .. 
' 

.. ·.· .. . ', .~~ . .·' 

v.A-.2 "· tariff Reclasslf{catlons ·" 
.:· , .. 

Description· 

As a result of decisions by US Customs services and following the 
t'ntrdducr:ion of the Harmon/sed System·· (HS). the· Unl ted • states has 

:·pertodlca/Fy··and unilaterally. ·changed-'the tariff:. classification of a 
number of Imported products. This has In most cases·- resulted In an 
Increase In the duties payable. 

In particular, In Its Harmonized Tariff Schedule (HTS), the US has 
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Increased Its duties on certain .textiles. Duties on wool-woven fabrics 
and wool Is II k blends (see note (10) at end of sub-chapter A) have been 
Increased from 15 to 39%; 33% to 36% and 39% and_ from 8% to 33% 
respectively as a result of a change In classification by chief value to 
classification by chief weight. of fabric. 

In addition. US tariffs for certain woof-blended tapestry 
upholstery fabrics have Increased .from 7% to 33%. and 38% as a 
the merging of several tariff lines. For acrylic textile wall 
US tariffs have Increased from 8.5% to 12.5% (12)~ 

(11) and 
result of 
coverings 

Moreover. duties on some marbles. In particular on "Ivory cream marbles" 
(13) have Increased from 2.8% to 6.2%. 

Furthermore, the new classifications of gaskets and gaskets material (14) 
and red dye (15) have led to (ncreases. In duty rates from·3.5 and 3.7% to 
18% and from 3.1% to 15% respect(vely, without having been subject to 
}oint HS negotiations. In the same manner. a classification of sugar 
confectionery (Including white chocolate) has led to Increased duty rate 
from 7% to 17.5% (16). The duty Increases under the new tariff 
reclassification are not justified and contravene the agreed GATT 
guidelines for transposition to_ the HS. 

The type of Spanish marble known as ·crema marfll" marble, was formerly 
classified under the TSUSA tariff classification· as "marble; slabs; 
rubbed; or polished _In whole or In part" (Item 514.65). subject to an ad 
valorem tariff of 2.8%. In .the new harmonized ctasslflcatlon (HTSUS, 
harmonized Tariff Schedule of the United Sates), the us customs 
authorities have classified this marble under Item 68.02.90.00, "other 
calcareous stones·. with a tariff ·of 6%. 

Similarly, the Community has cause to complain about other 
reclassifications whfch effect/velyconstltute a unilateral extension of a 
quantitative restriction. For Instance. us Customs reclassified wire 
ropes with fittings so that these now require an export certificate for 
entry Into the US.-

Comments/Est/mated Impact 

The overall Impact of tariff reclassification is difficult to quantify. 
However, the textile tariff ._-lncreases outlined above· have serious 
repercussions for EC text lie exports to the US : extra dut les on wool­
woven fabr lcs and woo/Is II k blends. mal nly supplied by the EC. amount to 
approximately US $1.5 m. (averag~ 86, 87, 88). 

Notes to points At and A2 

The Harmonized System (HS) codes of the Items concerned are as follows 
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(1) 61.01 61.09 62.01 62:09 
02 11 02 11 
03 12 03 12 
04 14 04 16 
05 15 05 
06 06 

(2) 54.07.9105 54.08.3105 
9205 3205 
9305 3305 
9405 3405 

(3) 69.07 69.08 

(4) 6911. 1010 6911. 10.50 
35 6912.00.20 

(5) 70.13.1050 70. 13.2920 70.13.3920 . 70.13.9940 
2110 3110 9110 9950 
2910 3220 9910 

(6) 64.01. 1000 64.02:1950 64.02.9170 64.04.1170 
9100 3050 64.06.1025 1920 
9290 3060 1030 1935 
9960 3070 1050 1940 
9990 9150 64.04. 1150 1950 

64.02.1930 91.60 1160 

(7) 07.12. 2020 07.12.9040 

(8) 7901.2000 

(9) 32.04.1150 32.04.1425 32.04.1650 
1250 1450 1750 
1325 1530 1919 
1350 1550 1950 

(10) 51. 11 . 1160 51. 12. 1100 54.07.9105 
1960 1960 54.08.3205 
20Q0 2000 3305 
3060 3000 
9060 9060 

(11) 51. 11.2060 51. 11.9060 
3060 51. 12. 1960 

(12) 59.05.0090 

(13) 68.02.9200 

(14) 45.04.90.20 45.04.10.50 

(15) 32.05 .00. 10 

(16) 17.04.90.40 
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Class/ f/cat Jon of muJ.t /purpose· vehicles 

Description 

US practIce Is to classIfy two-door mu I t·l-purpose vehicles under headIng 
8704 of the Harmon/sed System; that Is, "motor vehicles designed for the 
transport of goods·. Four-door vehicles, however, are classified under 
heading 8703 c·motor vehicles' deslgne'd for the transport of personsH) • 
Thus effectlv~ly two-door vehliles are considered trucks, which are 
subject to a tariff of 25%, while four-door vehtcles·are treated as cars, 
subject to a tariff of 2.5%. 

In February 1992 a bill was Introduced In the US Senate which would have 
the effect of reclassifying ruJ_ sport utility cars as trucks, subject to a 
25% duty. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The US understanding that two-door multipurpose vehicles are always 
designed for the transport of goods leads to a tenfold higher duty rate 
for these vehicles. This greatly reduces EC producers' ability to compete 
In the US market. • 

The criterion bf the number· of side-doors Is Inadequate for the 
classification of multipurpose vehicles. With the exception of the US, 
this Is recognised by all members of the Customs Cooperate Council (CCC), 
whose Harmon/sed System Committee has always systematically rejected this 
criterion. Recently, It Issued the opinion that a two-door multi-purpose 
vehicle Is to be classified as car designed for the transport of persons. 
The US have, however, declared In the Committee that only vehicles 
equipped with four doors contain sufficient design features to satisfy the 
requirements for the classification as passenger cars. 

The legal consequences of this US understanding are not confined to the 
Harmon/sed System Convention . . The duty rates ·Imposed by the US on 
passenger care are subject to GATT bindings and therefore may not exceed 
2.5%. Insofar as the US systematically regards two-door multi-purpose 
vehicles as Intended for the transport of goods, It is Infringing its GATT 
obligation. 

The contradiction with tnternatlonal taw would be even more flagrant if 
the draft legislation tabled In the US Senate were to be adopted. 

V.B i.mD 

Introduction 

As a result of Jaws enacted In 1985 and 1986, the United States imposes 
user fees wtth respect to the arrival of merchandise, vessels, trucks, 
trains, private boats and planes, as well as passengers . .The Customs and 
Trade Act of August 1990 and the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 
October 1990 extend and modify these provisions, among other things, by 
considerably Increasing the level of the fees. This legislation indicates 
a certain tendency to seek to use fees rather than taxes, as a source of 
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revenue. Excessive fees levied for customs, harbour _and otfJer arrival 
facilities, that Is for facilities particularly used by Importers, place 
foreign products at an unfair competitive disadvantage vis-a-vis US 
competition. 

customs User Fee 

Description 

~ . 
The most significant of the Customs User Fees (CUF) Is the ,Merchandise 
Processing Fee levied on all Imported merchandise, except for products 
from the .least developed countr les, from ellgl ble countr les under the 
Caribbean Basin Recovery Act,. and the Andean Trade Preference Act or from 
United States Insular possessions as well as merchandise entered under 
Schedule 8, Special Classifications, of the Tariff Schedules of the United 
States. In addition, the US/Canada Free Trade Agreement provides for a 
progressive phasing out of the fees, effective from 1.1.94. 

The merchandise processing fee from December 1, 1986, to September 30, 
1987 was 0.22 .percent of the value. of the Imported goods and has been 
fixed at 0.17% ad valorem for 1988 and 7989. 

The Customs and Trade Act of 1990, effective 1 October 1990, provides a 
number of modifications to the previous law for one year. The Omnibus 
Budget Reconclll at./on Act of October 1990 extends It for four ·more years. 
to 30 September 1995. It a/so provides for discretionary adjustment of 
fees. 

In December 1991 the Customs Service proposed an adjustment :Of the fee 
which would increase It to 0.19%. 

The main provisions of the current law are 

new law 

- 0.17 percent ad valorem rate 
on formal entries 

- $21 minimum and $400 maximum 
on formal fees 

$3 surcharge for manual formal 
entries 

-discretionary adJustment of fees 
for formally entered merchandise 
within a range of 0.15 to 0.19% 
so as to offset Customs· salaries 
and expenses 

- Informal entries 
$2 for automated Informal entries, 
$5 .for manual and 
$8 for Customs prepare~ 
Informal entries 

previous law 

Idem 

no floor or ceiling 

no surcharge 

no adjustment 

no charge on Informal entries 
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Comments/Estimated lmoact 

It Is estimated on the basis of the total value of about $86 billion of US 
Imports from the Community In 1991 that the Merchandise Processing Fee 
cost the EC approximately $150 million (fees for Informal entries not 
Included). 

At the request of the EC, the GATT Council Instituted a Panel In 
Alarch 1987, which concluded In November 1987 that the US Customs User Fees 
for merchandise processing were not In conformity with -the General 
Agreement. The Panel ruled that a Customs User Fee was not In Itself 
Illegal but that It should be limited In amount to the approximate cost 
of services rendered. The GATT Council adopted the panel report In 
February 1988. 

The new legislation of 1990 provides a somewhat more equitable customs 
User Fees structure, s 1 nee the fIxIng of a ce II rng makes the CUF I ess 
onerous for high-value consignments. However, the fee Is still likely, 
In many cases, to exceed the cost of the service rendered since the fee, 
Irrespective of the level, Is still based on the value of the Imported 
goods. This Is admitted In a GAO study, which concludes that It Is 
unclear whether even modified ad valorem fees would approximate the costs 
of processing an Importer's Individual shipment. 

Harbour Maintenance Fee 

Description 

In October 1986, the United States enacted a Harbour Maintenance Fee. The 
fee was set at 0. 04 percent of the va I ue of commercIa I cargo I oaded or 
unloaded at US ports and on commercial ship passenger fares. Revenues from 
the tax were transferred to the Harbor Maintenance .Trust Fund. The 
objective of the fee was to cover 40% of the cost Incurred. 

The Budget Reconciliation Act of 1990 Increases the fee to 0.125 percent, 
effective 1.1.1991. The new legislation allocates revenues to the 
navigational programmes undertaken by the National Oceanic and Atmospheric 
Administration, as well as to the Harbor Alalntenance Trust Fund. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The Increase In fees Is more than three fold. The new fees appear to have 
an Impact. equivalent to the Customs User Fees. In Fiscal Year 1990 (Oct. 
1.1989 - Sept. 30.1990) the Harbor Alalntenance Fees, levied at the 
earlier rate of 0.04% ad valorem, raised US $109 million for all imports 
Into the US. After the trebling of the rate the impact on trade In 1991 
was US $374 million. The EC share could be est I mated to be about $107 
million. 

The Harbour Maintenance Fees are nominally nondiscriminatory, because they 
are levied on Imports and exports alike, as well as on cargo transported 
Internally. ln. practice, however, Importers paid 67% of the fees collected 
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between 01.04.1987 and 30.09.1991, while exporters p1Jid only 24% and 9% 
were levied on Internal cargo. 

The Harbour Maintenance Fees appear to be similar to the Customs User 
Fees. The ad valorem structure of the fees and any cross-subs'ldlsatlon of 
activities constitute grounds for a GATT challenge. The EC has therefore 
requested Art. XXIII GATT consultations with the US. 

V .B :3 · US Cotton Import Fee. 

Description: 

The Cotton Research and Promot Jon Act Amendments of 1990, enacted under 
the 1990 Farm Bill provide, Inter alta, for a levy of $7 per bale on 
Imports of cotton and cotton-conta1nlng products, In addition to a 
supplemental assessment of six tenths of one percent of th~ historical 
value of the cotton (based on the average price received by US producers 
of upland cotton). 

This Import fee does not appear to discriminate, In principle, against 
foreign producers exporting to the US, as a similar fee Is Imposed on 
domestic US producers of raw cotton. However, It could prove 
discriminatory In practice for the following reasons: 

· 7. Administration of assessment: 

The fee Is levied domestically on the production of raw cotton and 
the administration of this system Is relatively straightforward and 
the administrative costs for companies are likely :to be low. 
However, with regard to Imports; the fee Is also assessed on cotton 
content In a large range of cotton-containing products. The 
assessment of the fee for Imports Is consequent I y more ,onerous than 
for the domestic product and the administrative costs much higher. 
The reimbursement mechanism for products containing US-produced 
cotton Is also cumbersome and tends to place the cost of 
administration disproportionately on Imports. These high 
adml nl strat tve costs, besides bel ng burdensome In themselves, may 
also have the effect of a non-tariff barrier in discouraging foreign 
producers from exporting to the US. The .European Community is also 
concerned that the Jist of Imported products upon which this fee Is 
to be levied appears to Include a range of products which are 
classified as containing blends of a high percentage of other 
text lie f lbres, for example, many wool garments, sales of which 
would In no way benefit from measures destined to Increase cotton 
consumption. 

2. Activities of Cotton Board: 

It Is understood that this fee will be used to fund the US Cotton 
Board. To the extent that the activities of this organisation 
benefit domestic and foreign cotton equally, there would not appear 
to be discrimination. However, the European Community Is concerned 
that foreign cotton may not, In fact, receive equitable treatment; 
especially as one of the express purposes of the Cotton Board, as 
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set out In the Feder·al Register notice, Is Hto maintain and expand 
domestic and foreign markets and uses for US cottonH. 

Comments/Estimated Impact: 

In summary, the European Community Is concerned that the two aspects of. 
the proposed legislation referred to above may amount to de facto 
discrimination against Imports Into the US and a non-tariff barrier for 
foreign exporters of cotton-containing products. The Community has 
accordingly reserved Its GATT rights on this: Issue. 

uantl tat ive Rest r (Ct ions and Import Survei II ance 

Agricultural tmd Food l•port Quotas 

Description 

The United States regulates Imports of a variety of agricultural products 
through the establishment of ·quotas. These cover certain dairy products 
(Including cheese),· Ice-cream, sugar syrups, certain articles containing 
sugar (Including chocolate crumb), cotton of certain staple lengths, 
cotton waste and strip, and peanuts. While these restrictions are covered 
by a GATT waiver, and by the headnote to the Customs Tariff In the case of 
sugar, they restrict certain EC exports to the t,J$and have a considerable 
negative effect on world markets. 

Section 22 of the US Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1933 requires Import 
restrictions to be Imposed when products are Impor-ted In such quantities 
and· under such conditions as· to render Ineffective,· or materially 
Interfere with, any United·. States agricultural programme. Such 
restrictions are a breach of GATT Articles II and XI. Therefore, the 
Unl ted States sought and was granted In· March 1955 a waiver, subject to 
certain conditions, for Its GATT obligations under the above articles with 
respect to Section 22 quotas. More than 35 years have since elapsed and 
In the Community's view the continuation of the waiver cannot be 
justified. In GATT practice a waiver Is usually of limited duration. 

Unilateral decisions of the US administration on the application of the 
cheese Import quota In 1988, 1989 and 1991 resulted in a globa/lsatlon of 
certain EC allocations In favour of other third countries. Such 

·decisions are Incompatible with the provisions ·of the 1979 cheese 
arrangement between the EC and US. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

EC exports potentially most heavl ry affected by United States quotas are 
dairy products, cheese and sugar-containing articles. In 1990 Community 
exports to the· US of dalty products and .cheese were approximately 
240 million ECU, while exports of sugar and related products were 
approximately 130 million ECU. 
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v:c.2 ·Excessive Invoicing requirements 

V.D. 

Description 

Invoice requirements for exporting certain products to the US can be 
excessive. This Is particularly the case for textiles/clothing where 
customs formalities Include the provision of particularly detailed and 
vol uml nous I n·format ton: 

Much of this lnformat ton would appear to be Irrelevant for customs or 
statIst leal purposes. For example, for garments with an outer shell of 
more than one construction or material, It Is necessary to give the 
relative weight, percentage values and surface area of each component ; 
for outershe/1 components which are blends of different materials, It Is 
a/so necessary to Include the relative weights of each component material. 

Community exporters of footwear and machinery are faced with the same type 
of complex/Irrelevant questions (e.g. a requirement to provide the names 
of the manufacturers of wood-working machines, and of the numerous spare 
parts). 
The ·US Customs and customs. house brokers can also request proprietary 
business Information (e.g. listing of Ingredients In perfumes or 
composition of chemicals). 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The Information required by the US Customs Service on trade Invoices goes 
far beyond the tnformat ton which Is necessary for a customs dec/ arat Jon 
and t'ar/ff procedures. These formalities are burdensome and costly; they 
thus also constitute a barrier against new entrants and small companies. 
As, a result, large established suppliers are privileged and small new 
competitors disadvantaged. These effects are particularly disruptive In 

. diversified high-value and small-quantity markets which are of special 
relevance for the Community. 

easures affecting vessels 

Introduction 

The US maintains a whole battery of measures designed to support Its 
a/ling shipbuilding Industry. Apart from the measures Identified In the 
sections which follow, new measures continue to be tabled In Congress. 
such as HR 2056 the Shipbuilding Trade Reform Act of 1991 (~he Gibbons 
Bill). This Bill would bar foreign-built or repaired ships from US ports 
If they recerved any form of ·subsidy unless It could be certified that the 
full amount of subsidy had been returned to the granting authority or to 

·the US Treasury. It would also amend anti-dumping and countervailing duty 
laws so that they would apply to commercial vessels. 
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V .D.1. Tax on marltlae equlpaen~ tJild repair, of ships abroad 

V.D.2 

Description 

.The United States applies a 50% ad valorem tax on: 

non-emergency repairs of us owned ships outside the USA and; 
Imported equipment for boats, Including fish nets. 

The basts of this tax Is Section 466 of the Tariff Act of 1930, amended In 
1971 and In July 1990 .. Under the later amendment the tax would not apply, 
under certain conditions, to foreign repairs of NLASH" (Lighter Aboard 
Ship) barges and spare vessel repair parts or materl~ls . . 

Comments/Estimated Impact 
.. -· .. · . . . .· . ·. 

The direct revenue _from the tax on repairs outside. the US Is $10-15 m. on 
an annual basis but Its effect In terms of loss of activity for European 
shipyards Is much greater (the turnover of shipbuilding repairs Inside the 
US amounts to. $1 .5 bn., as compared to $30 m. spent on repal rs outs Ide the 
US). 

Buy American requlreaents for certain categories of vessels 

Description 

The use of certain categories of foreign-built vessels Is restricted In 
the US. This Is the case for: 

Fishing vessels 

A US flag vessel when foreign-built, cannot· be documented for 
fisheries In the US's 200 .mile exclusive economic zone (section 
12108 of volume 46 of United States Code). 

This prohibition Is wide-ranging since the deflnltlon.of. fisheries 
Includes processing, storing, and transporting (Commercial Fishing 
Industry Vessel Anti Reflagglng Act of 1Q87) .. 

The US has, however, entered Into Governing International Fishing 
Agreements (GIFA), which give some foreign f I ag vessels r lghts to 
fish. In the US fishing zone. 

Vessels used In coastwise. trade 

Foreign-built (or rebuilt) vessels are prohibited to engage In 
coastwise trade either directly between two points of the us or via 
a foreign port. Trade with US Island territories and possessions /s 
Included In the definition of coastwise trade (US Merchant Act of 
1920 • Jones Act, section 883 of volume 46 of United States Code). 
Moreover, the. defln/.tion of vessels (Jones Act and section 390 of 
volume 46 of VS Code) has been Interpreted by the US administration 
to cover hovercraft and Inflatable rafts. The limitations on 
rebuilding act as another discrimination against foreign materials: 
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the rebuilding of a vessel of over 500 Gross . Tons (GT) must be 
carried out within the US If It Is to engage In coastwise trade. A 
smaller vesser·(under 500 GT) may lose Its exlstln'g coastwise rights 
If the rebuilding_ abroad or In the US with Jorelgn materials Is 
extensive (see sectlon-883 of volume 46 of US Code, amendments of 
1956 and 1960) . 

. .:: 

Special work vessels 

No _foreign-built vessel can be documented and registered for 
dr.edg'lng (see section 292 of volume 46-of US Code). towing or 
salvaging In the US (see points a) and d) of section 31.6 of volume 
46 of US Code). 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The analysts of EC exports to the US of certain categories of vessels 
shows the negative Impact of US restrictions on EC imports (average 
84/90): . 

category average EC exports 
CN code In 1000 ECUs 
.. 

to the-wo'rld us share 
extra 12 % 

fishing boats 200,213 3.3 
8902.00 11 + 19 

vessels for 66,592 0.55 
towing or pushing 

89.04 .. 

dredgers 50,721 0.12 
8905.10.10 +90 

vessels for the transport 822·,787 8.5 
of goods and passengers 

8901.90.10 

The -Buy American· requirements for various categories of vessels mean 
that third countries will not be able to have access to the us.market at a 
tIme when part of the agef'ng us· f feet needs to be renewed. · 

Subsidies and tax policies 

Description 

The Merchant Marine Act of 1936, as amended provides for varto~s subsidies 
schemes or tax deferment measures In the shipbuilding sector which contain 
domestic build requirements. They are as follows 
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Con~tructlon differential subsidy (CDS) 

Title V of the Merchant Marine Act of 1936, as amended, provides for 
a direct Federal grant for the construction of US-flag merchant 
ships In US ship yards under Buy American requirements. 

Although no public source funding seems to have been provided by the 
Government since 1981, the leglslatlon-fs;stf/1 on the statute book 
and can be used In the future. 

·capital Constructions Fund (CCF). + Construction Reserve Fund (CRF) 

Section 607 of the Merchant /Iarine Act, as amended, enables US 
shipowners to defer certain taxable Income via the CCF or CRF to buy 
or transform vessels under the condition that they use American 
material or goods (Buy America) except for fisheries vessels (under 
the CCF program). 

Approximately $1.2 billion In funds had cumulated In the CCF as of 
the end of 1990. The CRF fund was$ 5 million In Fiscal Year 1990. 

However, It should be noted that in recent years use of these funds 
has been limited. 

Operating Differential Subsidy (ODS) 

Section 601 of the Merchant Marine Act of 1936, as amended, provides 
for the payment of an Operating Differential. Subsidy (ODS) to US 
operators of ships built In the US of US materials so as to place 
their operating costs on a parity with those of foreign competitors. 

No new ODS contract has been given since 1981. During Fiscal Year 
1991, the US authorities have distributed In excess of 
$217.6 million In funds on old ODS contracts. 

Federal Ship Financing Guarantees 

Title XI of the Merchant Marine Act of 1936, as amended, authorizes 
the US Government to provide dl rect guarantees to US shl powners to 
obtain commercial loans for the construction or reconstruction of 
nearly all categories of vessels (except fishing vessels). 
Guarantees may be granted for up to 75% of the vessel's actual cost. 
In order for a new non-fisheries vessel to be eligible for these 
financial guarantees, It must be built entirely In a US shipyard, 
all components of the hull and superstructure fabricated In the US 
and the vessel entirely assembled In the us. 

As of 30 September 1991, TItle X I· guarantees In force amounted to just 
over $2.7 billion. The guarantees covered 2.876 vessels. 

Comments/Est /mated Impact · 

The Buy America requirements Imposed In these different types of subsidies 
clearly favour US shipbuilders and equipment manufacturers and act as a 
restriction to Imports. Even If certain of these measures have not been 
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used for some years, there, Is no _guarantee that they will not be 
Jmp(emented In the future, unless they can· be· eliminated through the 
conclusion of the draft agreement: on normal competitive conditions In the 
shipbuilding and repair sector current{y under negotiation .In the OECD. 

buse of. national security 

lmcort barriers may result from . .trade. measur_es justified by ·national 
security• .. A description of lmf)Ort barriers based on national security 
considerations ls,gtven In Chapter Ill .above. 
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VI. EXPORT AND OTHER SUBSIDIES 

VI.A xport Enhancement Programme (EEP) 

Description 

The Food Security Act of 1985 (the Farm Sf lr) required the United States 
i:iepaftmenf of Agriculture (USDA) to ·use .. Commodity Credit Corporation 
stocks wOrth $1 billion over a three-year period to subsidise· exports of 
US farm products, with the option of going lip to $1.5 billion. This 
programme was· Intended to support wheat· exports. to a limited number of 
countrlf:is, most ofwhlch·are tradltlonai··Ec·markets. It Is now used for a 
wide range of commodities (mainly whea't, wheat flour, barley malt, feed 
grains·, vegetable of'ls, frozen poultry, eggs, rice and dairy cattle) and 
for exports to over 40 food--Importing countries·. fn particular, In 1987, 

· fhe United States added Chi-na and the' USSR to the list of· countries to 
which EEP can apply . 

The 1988 Trade Act prolonged the programme to 1990 and Increased It from 
$1.5 billion· to $2.5 billion, 'thus extending fur't:hef Its depressive effect 
on world markets. 

The- 1990 Farm Bill· reinforced the tough- US attitude, providing for the 
continuation of EEP without specified programme limits. It ·marntalned a 
m 1 n 1 mum of $500 m fl II on· per year, -for f IV'e "years. The budget out 1 ay for 

· FY 1991 was $916.tf million,- while ·the estimated expenditure for FY 1992 
and·: 1993 Is $1 ,200 million per year. 

Uridef the Dairy Incentive Program, (Instituted under Section 153 of the 
1985 Farin Bi-1 I unt II · 30109189; extended through September 1990 under the 
Hunger Prevention Act of 1988) over half the countries targeted were EC 
markets. 

··comments/Estimated Impact 

py· -1985 through 1991 about 94.2 million tons ·of wheat, 3.1 m'f/1 ion tons 
~---.·of' wheat flour, 10.3 million tons of ·feed·graln, 0.20 million ·tons of 

frozen poultry, and substantial-quantities of eggs,·'datry cattt·e, barley 
mart~- vegetable o"l I, and ·mixed poultry: feed ··have been· announced for 
export subsidlsatlon ·within the programme. ·In' f Inane/ a/ terins,- subsidies 
a/ ready granted are valued at ·approximately $3;765 m/ ,-,/on'.· In· February 
1992-,- the US ·authorities announced that the EEP would. be- extended to 
Include canned fruit. ·rhe estlmated-expendrti.J.re on this measure Is $1 
ml Ilion. 

In addition to EEP, the Dairy Export Incentive Program, as of 31110191, 
had attained sales of 143,000 tons of butter, 19,000 tons of cheese and 
432,000 tons of non-f~t dry milk. 

These programmes would appear to be against' the spl rl t of the Mid-Term 
Review of the Uruguay Round of trade negotiations which commits 
part lei pants. •to ensure that current domest lc and export support and 
protection levels In the agricultural sector are not exceededH. The 
Uruguay Round provides an opportunity to address this and other forms of 
US agricultural subsidies. 
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VI .8 ther subsidies 

Description 

Vl.8.1 Marketing Loans: 

Marketing -loans were provided for ln. the Farm· Act 'Of .1985, on a 
discretionary basis for feedgralns, wheat and soyabeans but on a mandatory 
basts for rice and upland cotton. They permit the repayment o.f government 
buying-In loans for certain .agricultural commodi-ties at less than the loan 
rate and thus funct ton as ·_an additional measure of Internal support. The 
Agricultural Competitiveness and Trade Act of 1988 established a mechanism 
for automatically triggering marketing loans for wheat and feedgralns If 
It were judged by the US that there had been Insufficient progress In the 
agr leu/ tural negotIatIons (n the Uruguay Round. The i990 Farm 8/.11 
provided for the continuation of mandatory marketing loans for upland 
cotton and rice and extended the scope of same to. Include soyabeans and 
other ollseeds. 

V/.8.2 Market Pro1110tlon Progra• (Targeted Export Assistance): 

The Food Security Act of ·1985 establ1shed a new programme, entitled 
Targeted Export Assistance (TEA). Under this programme, the Secretary of 
Agriculture had to provide $110 mil lion (or. an equal value of Commodity 
Credit Corporation. commodities) each fiscal year until FY 1988, 
spec/ f leal/ y to offset the adverse effect o.f subsl.dles, Import quotas, or 
other unfair trade practices abroad. For fiscal years 1989 and 7990 
figures of $200 million and $220 million were approved. For the purposes 
of· the TEA programme,- the term ·subsidy· Included an export subsidy, tax 
rebate on exports, financial assistance on prefer~ntfal terms, financing 
for operatIng losses, assumption of costs of expenses of product ton, 
processing, or distribution, a differential export tax or duty exemption, 
a domestic consumption quota, or· any other method of furnishing or 
ensuring the avallabff/ty of raw materials at artificially low prices. 

-Under the 1990 Farm Bill the TEA programme was renamed the Market 
Promotion program (MPP) and expanded to ·encourage the development, 
maintenance and expansion of commercial export markets. for agricultural 
·commodities~. Whereas the TEA programme was limited to commodities where 
the US considered that exports had been adversely affected by unfal r 
foreign trade practIces, the MPP, while accord/ ng such exports pr lor I ty 
for ass/stance, allows consideration a/so to be given to other commodity 
groups. The estfm~ted .expenditure Is $200 mill ton· annual ty ,for fiscal 
years 1992 and 1993. . 
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V/.8.3 Deficiency Payments: 

. The US supports Its agriculture by commodity loans which guarantee the 
farmer a minimum price (loan rate) If he cannot se/.1 his pr.oduce above 
this price on the open market and by· deficiency payments which are 
calculated as the difference between a government-established. target-price 
and the higher of. the market prIce and the loan rate.. , . · 

Def-t.clency payments'. ;are an Internal· suppo,rt .measure ·which, nevertheless, 
'may. I-mpact substant.lal/y on external tr-ade. ·Whether they ·function as an 

Import· barrier. or ·as an export.·subsldy depends-on whether the country Is a 
· net .•I mporter or a net exporter:. 

The present deficiency .payment for wheat ln. the f.!S Is $1 ,47/bushel or 
$54,04/ton which· ·.represents the. difference between the target price 

· ·($4/.bushe/. ·or $147 /ton) and the domest lc market price .. 

Deficiency payments allow the US to have lower Internal prices than within 
the Community and to start with direct export subsidies from lower levels. 

'- ·-.~ 

VI·.B.4 Credit guarantee and food aid progromes • 

VI .8 .5 

The Export Credit Guarantee Program (GSJI-102) Is .the largest US 
agricultural export promotion program·and has been. functioning since 1982. 
·It guarantees.· repayment of. private,, short-term credit for up to three 
years. 

The Intermediate Export Credit Guarantee program (GSJI-103) was established 
·by the Food.Securlty Act of 1985 and complements GSII-:-102 by guaranteeing 
repayment .of private credit for 3-10 years. 

A. total of $4.5· b./Ilion :of guaranteed credit was approved ln·:FY 1991 under 
GSM-102 and .GSM-103 . . In FY. 1992, GSJI-102 al/ocat Ions totaled $2.7 billion 
as of 08/11191 and on 20111191 an additional $1.25. billion was announced 
for. the. Soviet Union. -Also, as of 08/11191., GSM-103 allocations .for $109 
million had been announced. 

Public law 480 (P.L.480) has amongst Its other .(generally altruistic) alms 
the expansion of foreign markets for US agricultural· products~ Its Title 
r makes US agr leu/ tural commodl t les avail able· through long.,-term dollar 
credit .sales a.t low Interest rates for up to forty years. .Donat Ions for 
emergency food_rellef are.·provlded under. Title II. Title Ill. authorises 
Nfood for development" projects. The programme .level for P.L.480 for 
FY1992 Is about $1.6 billion. 

Californian subsidies on water 

.Each year, the Central Valley Project provides 7 million acre-feet of 
water to some 3 mil If on acres. of Call fornl an farm/ and. The amount of the 
.federal subsidy has been calculated by the General Accounting Office to be 
worth half a billion dollars annually. Legislative efforts are under way 
to reform this programme, which distributes 90% of Its water to Central 
Valley farmers. These deliver les are guaranteed by tong-term contracts 
which the federal government renewed for another forty years as recently 
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as 1989. However. last summer, the Central Valley Project had to cut Its 
deliveries to farmers by 75% due to the drought and-. despite recent 
rainfall, further delivery cuts are envisaged for the 1992193 season. The 
big ·water guzzlers• are livestock; feedstuffs, rIce; corn, cotton and 
sugar-beet. some oi these crops- are heavily- subsidised at federal level 
and the. low· rates charged for water (around $10 per acre-foot of water 
compared to $Sbo per acre-t=oot patd t>y some urban··usersJ 'have 'Jei::J farmers 
to waste It on high water-demandlng·crops of-comparatively low value. 

Draft bills: moving through both houses of Congress-would· force farmers to 
give up part of their allotments·. At the same: time, Governor Wilson Is 
developing his ·own iess 'drastic' plan -w'fcfi may ·pre-empt' Congressional 
action and Involves measures to Increase conservation~ expand sates of 
water by farmers to non-agricultural users, Improve the environment and 
build new water transfe·r and storage faclllt /es. 

The EC Is closely monitoring these efforts to reform the Project. 

commentsiestrmated Impact· 

These support measure all have a substantial Impact on external trade and 
world prIces. ~; 

·Jn the Uruguay Round both the Issues of Internal support and export 
subsidies are -Important elements ln'the negotiations and the measures are 
therefore likely to be subject' to the disCiplines- resulting from the 
conclusion of the Round. 

~ ·, : 

ouble Price System:. Rock Phosphate/Fertilizer 

Description 

Producers of rock pho·sphate have an export cartel ·which results· tn this 
raw' material for· fertilizers being sold for export at a price well above 

·the domestic pr'lce· and only marginally below t'he ·price of the phosphate­
based fertilizers sold by the selfsame producers. 

·European··feftlllzer manufacturers are thus forced to"pay excessively high 
prices- fo·r ·their raw material·, the rock phospate, and face low priced 
competlt Jon In the EC and on third markets· from fert 1/lzer manufacturers 
who have privileged access to the-rock ·phosphate raw materials.-

Comments/Est/mated Impact ~- . 

The US Department of Just Ice explicitly approved the exp·ort cartel for 
rock phosphate. 

The effect Is to redUce safes and squeeze profits on those sa1es ·made by 
Ec· fertlilzer producers ·by forcrng Up= Input costs while charging low 
prices for the fln(shed·fert'llli:er'·sold In competition by US fertilizer 
manufacturers. 
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According to reports of the us Bureau of Mines, aver age prIces for rock 
phosphate were the following 

US price for US price for Difference 
US market exports 

$/mt"' % $/mt * $/mt"' 

1988 18.36 25.58 7.22 39 
1989 20.40 28.98. 8.58 42 
1990 21.99 30.70 8.71 40 

According to some est/mates, the additional cost for EC fertilizers 
producers was $25. million In 1989 and $21 million In ~990 (based on EC 
Import figures from the US of 3 million tonn.es In 1989 and 2.4 million 
tonnes In 1990). Indirect. losses were higher because of lost sales by EC 
producers. 

* metric tonnes 
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VII TAX BARRIERS AFFECTING TRADE 

VII .A 

Introduction 

Much attention has been devoted In recent years to macroeconomic 
Imbalances among the world's major trading partners. In particular, It Is 
widely considered that there Is a relationship between the persistence of 
the US deficit on current account and the Inability of the US legislative 
process to reduce the Federal budget deficit. Under these circumstances, 
the Community welcomes, In principle, US efforts to ·reduce Federal 
expenditure and raise Federal revenues by appropriate means. 1990 did, 
however, show an unfortunate tendency to Introduce revenue-enhancing 
measures (higher taxes, user fees, etc.) which discriminate, either de 
jure or de facto, against foreign citizens. companies, or products. The 
following sections Illustrate this tendency. 

U.S. Federal law, Including provisions of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC) 
and the United States Code ·(U.S.C.) Imposes certain taxes which 
discriminate against Imported automobiles. 

The three major taxes In question are the following 

the Corporate Average Fuel Economy Law (CAFE), 

the luxury excise tax and 

the Hgas guzzlerH tax. 

The EC does not contest the object lves of these measures to the extent 
that they aim to preserve the environment and save energy. But in 
practice, their combined effect Is to Impose additional costs on European 
vehicles sold on the US market. Moreover, as us domest lc producers are 
able to escape these costs, the tax system simply discriminates against 
Imported models- without fulfilling environmental objectives. 

The Coroorate Average Fuel EconoiiiY Law (CAFE) penalises car makers for 
failure to achieve minimum fuel efficiency standards, based on averages 
of the fuel economy of their entire U.S. sales. This penalty Is levied on 
the manufacturers/Importers. The U.S. federal law Imposing such standards 
Is 15 U.S.C. Sec. 2008. Enacted In 1975, CAFE Is Intended to Increase fuel 
efficiency and thereby reduce the U.S.A.'s dependency on foreign sources 
of petroleum. 

Although the CAFE tax applies theoretically to virtually all car makers 
doing business In the u.s., In reality the only makers who have paid the 
penalty are the limited-line premium car makers. The CAFE regulations are 
biased towards both the full line manufacturers (I.e. domestic 
manufacturers) that make both small, fuel-efficient and larger vehicles 
and limited line manufacturers that produce mostly small vehicles (e.g. 
Japanese manufacturers). Thus, the only CAFE penalties paid thus far have 
been paid by European limited-line car makers. Full-line car .makers, such 
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as General Motors have been able to meet the CAFE standard by averaging 
the fuel economy of small. fuel-efficient cars with large cars. 

The· high cost of the CAFE penalties on limited-line car makers gives full­
line domestic car makers a competitive advantage over Imported European 
cars. Both the Inadequacy of the system for the purposes of Its declared 
objectives and Its discriminatory nature are further demonstrated by the 
fact that a foreign company bought by a U.S. manufacturer would be able to 
avoid the CAFE penalties It' had been paying In the·past through use of the 
us manufacturer's excess CAFE credits. The fact Is that the price of 
certain European cars Includes this CAFE penalty, whereas the price of a 
comparable US car with the same fuel consumption does not. 

In addition to Its discriminatory Impact, this measure unduly favors local 
content without any effect on the average fuel efficiency. In effect, each 
car maker's actual fuel efficiency Is determined each model year by the 
EPA and Is expressed by two fuel efficiency figures: 

the first figure Is the car maker's actual fuel efficiency for the 
category of cars domestically manufactured (I .e. with a local 
content of more than 75% of the total value of spare parts produced 
In the US); 
the second figure corresponds to N Imported carsN (where less than 
75% of the value of the spare parts Is produced In the US). 

If any of these two figures Is lower than the threshold, the manufacturer 
or Importer Is subject to the tax for the corresponding category. 

A US manufacturer who would have to pay the ·fine for his own line of 
·domestic car could escape paying this penalty by Increasing the local 
content percentage of Imported ·small vehicles· he sells. Thus, cars 
previously considered as Imported would now be considered as domestically 

·produced. In this way, the average fuel efficiency of manufacturers would 
appear to Increase, so reduct ng the penalty. The pract leal effect of 
these regulations would therefore be to uforce Investment" In the U.S. or 
to "Buy American" for car parts to the detriment of Community exports. 

The luxury excise tax. Introduced as of 1st January 1991 by the Omnibus 
Budget Reconciliation Act of 1990, Is levied as a 10% excise tax on 
automobiles above $30.000. (In addition to cars, the tax is levied on 
private boats, yachts, alrcrafts, jewellery and furs In excess of 
specified thresholds.) 

The tax Is applicable only to newly manufactured Items (which are not 
exported) and Is to be collected by the retailer who then remits It to the 
Internal Revenue Service (IRS).· Passenger vehicles (and boats and 
aircraft) used exclusively by the federal government or a state or local 
gove·rnment for public works purposes are· exempt. All I terns subject to the 
tax are liable upon their Importation Into the US, regardless of whether 
the Item was used outside the US prior to Importation. This provision Is 
projected to raise $1.5 billion over five years. 

For automobiles, the $30,000 threshold ·seems to be set at a level so as to 
exempt or cause minimum pain to the domestic automobile Industry, whereas 
It has a large Impact particularly In terms of competlttvlty on foreign 
and notably. EC automobiles. About half of the cars exported from the 
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European community to the United, States are subject to the :luxury tax, 
compared to only 12% of total sales of u.s. cars. 

The arbitrarily-designated threshold of $30,000.means that Imported cars 
are treated less favourably than are domest lc autos even though they 
compete ln. the sa'me market. Although this tax Is not discriminatory "de 
jure", Its Impact Is far heavier on Imports than on domestic products. 

In 1991, an Independent study financed by the Federation Against 
Inequitable and Regressive Taxation (FAIRTAX) concluded that. the Impact of 
the tax on Imported European cars was devastating. Further, because of the 
deleterious effect. of this tax upon trade, less customs duties are paid, 
the result actually being a net loss to the Federal Treasury. 

Against the background. of decreasing sales of the affected luxury products 
and therefore decreasing tax revenue, bills were Introduced to Congress In 
1992 which would repeal the luxury tax for all concerned Items. The House 
Ways and Means Committee and the Senate Finance Committee, however, 
supported the. repeal of the tax on all products except cars. The language 
related to automobiles calls for Indexing the. ·threshold t.o the Inflation 
figure. This legislative proposal would retain the competitiVe advantage 
for the domestic Industry, which currently markets a number of automobiles 
priced just below the current threst"old of US $30.000. 

The •gas guzzler· tax (Section 4064 of the IRC) Is. levied on any 
Individual passenger automobile ".of a model type" sold ln. the US whose 
fuel economy, as prescribed by the U.S.· Envt'ronmental Protection Agency 
(EPA), Is less than the determined standard. As of. 79.86, .If the EPA 
determines that fuel economy Is at least 22.5 miles per gallon (MPG) then 
no tax fs Imposed. As of 1 .1 .1991.,. the Omnibus Budget Reconc( II at/on Act 
of 1990 has doubled the tax rates (beginning at $1,000 for the· automobiles 
that do not meet the 22.5 mll.es per gallon standard and Increases to 
$7,7000 for the automobile models with fuel economy- ratings of less than 
12.5 miles per gallon). The tax, paid by the ultimate customer of a 
vehicle, Is collected by the manufacturer or. Importer for ~he Internal 
Revenue Service (IRS). 

Although the "gas guzzl.er" tax has the appearance of a non-discriminatory 
domestic tax-, In .practice the methodology for calculat-Ing the tax 
discriminates against specialized car manufacturers, and .mQst European 
Importers to the Unl ted States are spec/ all zed. The tax cal cui at ton favors 
the domestic car Industry. The "gas guzzler" tax Is applied to specific 
"model types". Due to the def I nit /on of a "model type" domest fc 
manufacturers are able to average different car Jines within one model 
type_. This enables U.S. producers to market cars with equal and ev.en lower 
fuel economy values than Imported vehicles without being subject to the 
"gas· guzzler" tax. Importers of European cars tend _for marketIng reasons 
to offer only a lim/ ted range of vehicles us/ ng dt fferent eng/ ne sizes. 
Thl s does not allow them to average the fuel consumpt Jon rates f lgures. 
The tax therefore falls disproportionately on Imported vehicles. This Is 
evident from the fact. that although significant numbers of u.s. 
manufactured vehicles have fuel economy values below 22.5 mpg, the 1991 
Fuel Economy Guide Indicates that the "gas guzzler" tax was applied to 
only two vehicles bull t by U.S. car makers. 

Even though the Omnl bus Reconc/11 at /on Act of 1990 has repealed the 
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. previous exemptions from payment of the tax for stretch limousines as well 
as the special rules permitting Treasury to set the 'rate of tax for small 
manufacturers, off-road and sport utilitY vehicles are still exempt from 
the gas guzzler ·tax, which weakens Its credibility with respect to Its 
declared portcy obJectives. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The total revenue of the three taxes levied In 1991 was US $558 million, 
of which $494 million were levied on European cars. Thus, around 88 % 
(100% of CAFE, 80% of the luxury tax and 80% of the "gas guzzler" tax) 
fall on European cars, versus a market share of only 4%. 

These figures show the direct and serious effect of these tax measures on 
European car makers· business In the us. The combined application of the 
three taxes represents a considerable proportion of the retail price of a 
car and thus directly Impacts on the competitive position of Community 
suppliers In the US market. The comb/ nat ton of three tax measures, of 
which each falls primarily or exclusively on Imported cars, gives these 
tax laws the character of a hidden protectionist measure, contradictory to 
the GATT rules of non-discrimination. 

These envIronmental measures In the car sector which funct ton as trade 
barr lers . are current Jy subject to ECIUS consul tat Ions on economic and 
fiscal Instruments for energy and environmental policy objectives. 

eer & Wine Excise Taxes 

Description 

The Omnibus Budget Reconclllat ion Act 1990 created a new tax credit for 
domest lc wine producers of 90 cents/wl ne gallon and augmented the cred_l t 
provided to domestic beer producers by between $9 and $11 per barrel. In 
the case of wineries, a producer Is afforded the credit If no more than 
250,000 gallons (roughly 10,000 hectolltres) of wine are produced 
annually, applicable to the first 100,000 gallons of production, and for 
breweries, If no more than 2,000,000 barrels are produced annually, 
applicable to the first 60,000 barrels production. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The Increase In these taxes Is of less significance than the fact that the 
law provides for a tax exemption that Is solely available to qualifying 
"sma/IN domestic producers and not for third country producers. In 
practice, this measure would provide a maximum total benefit of $660,000 
per eligible brewery (of which, It has been estimated there are more than 
200 In the US) and of $90,000 per winery (of which, there are 1,400 
estimated beneficiaries). 
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In September 1991, the Community made a submission to the GATT panel 
which was requested by Canada on, Inter alia, this Issue. It claimed that 
the tax exemption for small domestic producers, which Is not granted to 
foreign producers constitutes a tax discrimination contrary to Art. 111.2, 
first sentence and since this discrimination also· seems to afford 
protection to domestic production It Is also contrary to Art. Ill .2, 
second sentence In conjunction with Art. 111.1 of the General Agreement. 
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VIII STANDARDS, TESTING, LABELLING AND CERTIFICATION 

Introduction 

In the US products are Increasingly being, required .to conform to technical 
regulations regarding consumer protection (Including health and safety) 
and environmental pr~tectlon . . The complexity of US regulatory systems In 
this domain can represent a very Important structural Impediment to market 
access. This situation /s aggravated by the lack of a clear distinction 
between essential safety regulation and optional requirements as to 
quality, which Is due In part to the·role of some private organisations as 
providers of assessment/certification In both areas. 

A particular problem In the US Is the relatively low level of usage of, or 
even awareness of, standards set In International standardising bodies. 
All parties to the GATT Code on Technical Barriers to Trade are committed 
to the wider use of these standards; but although a slgnlfl.cant number of 
US standards _are. claimed to be Htechnlcally equlvalentH to International 
ones, very few Indeed are directly adopted. Some are In direct 
contradiction. One example of the.problems this can cause Is the case of 
food labelling, detailed below (VI/I.B). 

There are more than 2,700 State and municipal authorities In the US which 
require particular. safety certifications for products sold or Installed 
within their jurisdictions. These requirements are not always uniform or 
consistent with each other, or even transparent; In some cases a national 
standard may not exist. In this case, product safety requirements are not 
set out by mandatory technical regulations, but are determined In the 
market place through product liability Insurance. Individual States may 
set environmental standards going far beyond what Is provided for at 
federal level, as has occurred In CallfornlfJ (see the cases of lead levels 
and glass recycling at VIII.C and E) .. Then again, the Labour Department 
may require certification for equipment used In the workplace; the county 
authorities for electrical equipment; large municipalities for virtually 
any equipment they choose to regulate; Insurance companies for other 
product safety aspects, depending on the company. Acquiring the necessary 
Information and satisfying the necessary procedures Is a major undertaking 
for a foreign enterprise, ·especially a small or medium sized one. One 

.company has estimated the volume of lost sales In the US due to these 
factors at 15% of the total. Hidden costs could be much greater- If only 
because the time and cost t.nvolved can be greatly reduced simply by using 
US components which have already been Individually tested and certified. 
In addition, the private organisations providing quality assurance may 
Impose the use of certain spec If lc product components, under the/ r own 
programmes- which are not In conformity with international quat ity 
assurance standards (ISO 9000) . 

. In some cases (e.g. that of telecommunlcat Ions network equl pment. see 
VU I.D -below), the buyers require an expensive evaluation procedure which 
does not lead to certification and qoes not take account of any additional 
requirements by Individual buyers. 

At present there Is no central source of lnformat ton on standards and 
conformity assessment. 
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It Is hoped that some of these problems can be tackled If new rules, 
currently under negotiation In the Uruguay Round, can be adopted. An 
ECIUS dialogue on mutual recognition of certification procedures has also 
been Initiated. Furthermore, standardization and certification Issues 
were dIscussed between the US Commerce Secretary Mosbacher and VIce­
Presldent Bangemann of the Commission In June 1991. The Importance of 
International standardization and of openness regarding conformity 
assessment was recognised, and the exchange of Information between 
officials and between standardization and certification bodies encouraged. 
US and European standardlzers have committed themselves to promote the 
faster development and wider Implementation of International standards. 

anitary and phytosanitary barriers 

Description 

These often arise from divergences In the legal sanitary and phytosanltary 
requirements Implemented on each side of the Atlantic. 

In addition, there have been cases where US customs follow a sampling and 
Inspection procedure which falls to define adequately which goods require 
urgent processing by customs If detloratlon Is to be avoided. EC exports 
of citrus fruit, cut flowers and smoked salmon to the us have encountered 
problems due to delays, resulting In damage to the goods and subsequent 
commercial losses for the exporters. The EC does not dispute the right of 
the US authorities to Inspect Imported goods but considers that adequate 
steps be·taken to deal expeditiously with perishable goods. 

In the phytosanltary field the following main difficulties persist: 

Administrative Instructions governing the entry of apples and pears 
from certain countries In Europe. (Fed. Reg. of 1987, title VII, 
ch.3, par. 319-56-2r) 

Prior to the Introduction of these administrative Instructions a 
pre-clearance programme was applied In agreement between the French 
and US authorities with the ob}ectfVe·of guaranteeing tlje absence of 
an Insect pest known as the pear leaf blister moth. 
The new administrative rufes extended .the Inspections to other 
Member States and to ~other pests that do not exist In the US or 
that ' are not widespread In the USH, the result bel ng that US 
Inspection was operated on the basts of an open list of prohibited 
pests. 

Operating on the basis of an open list Is not a scientific approach 
and Is contrary to the spirit of transparency as provided for In the 
International Plant Protection Convention. Notwithstanding the 
continued operation of·. the pre-clearance programme -the rate of 
rejection of consignments has Increased-significantly .. The extended 
and more stringent Inspection as wet I as the ·ensuing Increased 
costs have had an evident negative Impact on EC exports .of apples 
and pears to the US. 
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Prohibition of Import of fruit. and vegetables from pathogen-free 
regions of an EC Uember State adjacent to regions In which a given 
pathogen Is known to occur. (Fed. Reg. of 1987, tItle VII, ch .3, 
par. 379-56-2r) 

The non-acceptance by the US authorities of the notion "pathogen­
free region· creates undue obstacles to export from pathogen-free 
regions within the EC. An example Is the prohibition of Import of 
tomatoes from Brittany because of the presence of the Mediterranean 
Fruit Fly In the Mediterranean regions of France. 

Although Brittany Is ecologically Isolated from the Infested regions 
of France, and the French authorities carry out the necessary 
surveillance to avoid dissemination, Imports Into the US of ripe 
tomatoes from Brittany are not permitted by the US authorities. The 
EC considers these measures to be excessive and not justifiable on 
phytosanltary grounds. 

Procedural requirements concerning plants established In growing 
media (Fed. reg., title VII, par. 319-37-8). 

The revised provisions regarding standards and certification have 
reduced the obstacles encountered so far for EC exports of potted 
plants to the US. However, the procedures Introduced for the 
certification of plant genera Involves a very long procedure which 
may cons lderably delay the approval of EC p/ ant genera. The EC 
considers the decision to reevaluate the previous risk analyses done 
on EC plant genera unnecessary and an undue obstacle to trade In 
this area. 

Pesticide residues. 

The US Insists on zero residue levels for substances which have not 
been approved for use In the US or for which no Import tolerance has 
been established. In some cases, time-consuming or unduly delayed 
approval procedures have led to trade disruption. 

In February 1990, the Food and Drug Admlnlstrat ion (FDA) found 
residues of a fungicide "procymldone" In a round of random sampling 
of Imported wines. The fact that the manufacturer had not applied 
to the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) to have a tolerance 
level fixed for this product Jed to an effective zero tolerance 
level being Imposed and consequent disruption of EC wine exports to 
the US to the tune of $200 million In 1990. This situation 
prevailed despite the fact that a Scientific Advisory Panel 
subsequently found that the health risk to consumers of wine with 
residues of procymldone Is negligible. The Interim solution of the 
trade dispute, In April 7997, has allowed the resumption of the bulk 
of normal trade flows but the establishment by the EPA of a 
permanent tolerance Is likely to take some time. Further trade 
problems may arise with respect to other pesticide residues. 

Obligatory registration of low acid/acidified products. 

Table olives and pickled vegetables from certain Community Member 
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States, despite the fact that they constItute products of natural 
fermentation, are consldererd by FDA to be either low acid or 
acidified, resulting In the obligation of registration of their 
producers. As attested by regulatIons both of the Inter nat lonal 
Council of Olive 011 and FAO's Codex Allmentarlus, these are natural 
products for which the fermentation In brine leads to a slight 
natural level of acid/ ty, render lng It unnecessary for acids or 
other chemical preservatives to be added. The obligation for 
registration with the FDA of these producers constitutes an 
administrative barrier, which seriously hampers Imports and often 
results In unjustified detentions at US ports of entry. ' 

In the sanitary field the following difficulties persist 

Rules on Importation of animal products and by-products from 
countries where Bovine Sponglform Encephalopathy (BSE) exists 
(docket number 90-252, Fed. Reg. 56 19794, Apr I I 30, 7997 , 
amending 9 CFR parts 94 and 95). 

The US measures consist of three requl rements concern/ ng rum/ nant 
animals: 

that the meat does not originate from any animal which has been 
In a country In which SSE exists during a time when ·the country 
was permitting the use of ruminant meat and bone meal for the 
feeding of ruminants ; 

all meat has to be deboned and all visually Identifiable 
lymphatic and nerve tissue have to be removed ; 

each animal prior to slaughter has to be Inspected by a 
veterinarian and found free of neurological disorders. 

The EC has taken restrIct lve veterInary measures, whIch have been 
approved by the lnternat tonal Office for Eplzoot tes (JOE), In order 
to protect animal health and public health In the EC. 
However the US measures go beyond these measure on Important points 
such as: 

US does not make any distinction between countries with low or high 
Incidence of SSE, while the EC In accordance with JOE requirements 
takes restrictive measures only In countries with a high Incidence 
of SSE (UK) ; 

all meat from all countr les wl th SSE (FR, IRL and UK) must be 
deboned, while EC requirements for debonlng only concern .UK ; 

double requirements of debonlng together with ban -on meat from 
animals present prior to the ban on feeding on ruminant meat 
and bone mea I . 

The EC considers that the US measures constitute an unjustified 
restriction on trade. There Is no Justification to go beyond the 
recommendations of the authoritative International Institution (JOE) 
especially when the US has not taken measures to protect· Its cattle 
population from the Internal threat of scrapie In the us. In 
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part leu/ ar. the application of the severe measures (as applied to 
the UK) to countr les with only a few cases of BSE cannot be 
justified. 

Freedom from contagious diseases. 

Some restrictions on live animals relate to the non-recognition by 
the US of freedom from certain diseases. e.g. contagious equine 
metritis. Long-standing prohibitions resulting from Uember States' 
foot-and-mouth disease vaccination policies could be expected to be 
lifted now that the EC has ceased vaccination. 

Prohibition of Imports of uncooked meat products (sausage, ham 
and bacon). 

Imports Into the US of certain types of meat products have been 
subject to a long-standing prohibition, part but not all of which, 
may be justified by health reasons. Following repeated approaches 
by the Community, US Import regulations were modified to permit 
Importation of Parma ham. However, the US still applies a 
prohibition on other types of uncooked meat products. e.g. San 
Daniele ham, German sausage, ham and bacon and simi far hams from 
Spain. 

S Food Labelling. 

Description: 

The Implementation of the Nutrition Labeling and Education Act 7990 
requires the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) to follow an 
accelerated timetable In their extensive programme of changes to US food 
labels. In this context, the FDA published a series of proposed rules 
(amounting to over 600 pages) In the Federal Register of 27/17191, with a 
comment-period deadline of 25102/92. The US Department of Agriculture Is 
also working along the same timetable with regard to the labelling 
requirements for fresh meat and poultry. 

Comments/Estimated Impact: 

The Community Is concerned that the proposed rules differ from 
International standards on labelling established by Codex Allmentarlus 
(upon which the corresponding EC legislation Is based) and, furthermore, 
that this legislative action would have serious negative consequences on 
ECIUS trade In foodstuffs. As It stands, the proposed Implementing 
legislation would result In significant commercial obstacles to EC food 
products marketed In the US and vice-versa. 

Lead levels (-Proposition 65- et al.): 

In 1986, California voters passed Proposition 65, the ·safe Drinking 
Water and Toxic Enforcement Act of 1986·. which requires a warning label 
on all products containing substances known to the State of California to 
cause cancer and birth-defects. In some cases, levels under Proposition 
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65 are lower than federally-enforced tolerance levels for the same 
substances. e.g. lead. 

Recently, law-suits have been flied by the Attorney General of California 
against a number of tableware manufacturers. both foreign and domest lc, 
and against a number of wine-producers. with respect to enforcing the very 
restrictive Californian labelling requirements. 

At a federal level. the Food and Drug Administration has unilaterally set 
tolerance levels for lead In wine (August 1991) and has begun enforcing 
reduced action levels for lead release from tableware, purely on Its 
assertion that there Is a health risk. 

Comments/Estimated Impact: 

EC exporters are having to comply with a minefield of regulations at both 
the federal and state level. They believe that If the FDA Insist on new 
act ton levels. they ought to be Introduced In such a way to prevent 
Individual legislatures from enacting more stringent requirements and 
unnecessary labelling requirements (e.g. Proposition 65). 

Telecommunications 

Description 

While recognising the problems arising from the speed of Innovation, the 
EC Is concerned about the various systems of standards-setting and 
certification In the United States and In particular about their 
transparency. 

With regard to network equipment, owing to the fact that the 
telecommunications technical environment In the US differs to a large 
degree from that of most other countries, the costs of adapting European­
based switching equipment to US specifications are much higher than the 
costs for the necessary adapt at !on work requl red for other; count r les, 
thereby effectively limiting entry to the market to large companies with 
substantial financial resources. This Is all the more apparent given that 
even when the equipment evaluation by Bel/core, the body which provides 
technical advice to the Bell Operating Companies (BOCs) has been 
completed, at a cost .of perhaps many millions of dollars, a company has no 
guarantee that Its products will be bought. 

(1) 
As regards standards for terminal equipment, although the FCC 
requirements are, In principle, limited to "no harm to the network", 
I .e., essentially electrical safety and requirements according to FCC Part 
68, manufacturers, In practice, have to comply with a number of voluntary 
standards, set by Industrial organisations, such as Underwriters 
Laboratories (UL) In order to ensure end-to-end compatibility and safety. 
For example, Los Angeles and Chicago require that terminal equipment be 
manufactured according to UL standards and that It be tested by UL. In 
addition, standards or technical specifications to Interface with the 

(1) Federal Communications Commission 
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network and to secure lnteroperablltty of signalling systems are developed 
without direct reference to International standards and/or recommendations 
and must be adhered to, at least de facto. 

The ONA (Open Network Architecture) plans of the BOCs , which set out the 
conditions of access to public networks for service providers, are 
developed Independently of national and International standardisation 
procedures, and this Is largely true for ISDN(2) and Intelligent network 
equipment and service plans also. 

Comments/Estimated ImPact 

It Is difficult to quantify the cost to exporters of the necessary testing 
and adaptation work. 

AI though off let ally, FCC requl rements are the only mandatory standards 
Imported terminals have to meet, exporters have no certainty as to which 
other standards will In practice need to be complied with In order to sell 
their products. 

The multiplicity of ·voluntary· standards and the absence of a central 
point where Information on all relevant standards can be obtained 
represents an effective trade barrier. 

ecycled glass content in new glass containers 

Descrfptlon 

A new section, added to the Public Resources Code of California, requires 
that glass containers to be used for food and beverages have a minimum 
percentage of recovered glass In their composition. The minimum percentage 
Is progressive from 15% In 1992 up to 55% In 2002. Glass container 
manufacturers are requested to give a monthly report on the percentage of 
postfl I led glass used. This legislation applies to all glass containers 
produced or sold In California, and thus can hit EC exports to California. 

The law has entered Into force on 1st January 1992 and Is likely to be 
applied on Imports soon (It has not, until February 1992, been applied so 
far). The only element of flexibility In the legislation Is the 
possibility of a reduction or a waiver of the percentage requirement If 
Its achievement Is technologically Infeasible. 

On the federal level too, bills have been Introduced In both houses, 
requlrfng minimum percentages of recycled glass In glass containers. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

In 7·991, sales of European food and beverage glass containers to the US 
totalled US $10 million. Although the share being exported to California 
/s not known, It can be assumed that It Is a high percentage, as 
California Is the main wine producing state. If the legislation were to be 
Introduced at the federal level and extended to food and beverages sold In 

(2) Integrated Services Digital Networks 
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such receptacles, the economic Impact would of course be tremendous. 

While the Community shares the environmental objective to recycle glass 
containers In order to save landfill spaces, to reduce energy consumption 
and to preserve natural resources, It questions the Californian approach 
to this objective. It Is worth noting that any environmental damage caused 
In California by the Importation of glass containers Is In no way related 
to the amount of recycled glass used when the product was manufactured In 
a thl rd country. Therefore the appllcat /on of such .a domest lc 
environmental requirement to Imported products Is not In conformity with 
GATT rules. 

Furthermore, the reporting requirements are unnecessarily burdensome. 

lectrical Products and Components 

Descrlotlon 

Federal, State and local jurisdictions require product testing and 
certification of the safety of numerous electrical products and parts 
thereof. On the State and local level, there are more than 2,700 State, 
city and municipal governments In the US that require particular safety 
certifications on certain products sold or Installed wtthtn their 
jurisdictions. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

These requirements are not always uniform and consistent with one another 
and In some cases, a nat tonal standard may not ex/st. In add/ t ton, the 
electrical code requirements . are more closely monitored and more 
problematic (due to the use of non-US components) for suppliers of 
Imported equipment than for US manufacturers. 

These requirements translate Into lost sales and further expen~e (In terms 
of time and money) related to hiring a US Inspector. Expansive product 
liability Insurance (a far less significant factor In Europe) Is an 
additional expense borne by manufacturers on sales In the US. 

One company estimated the volume of lost sales In the US due to the 
multI pilei ty of standards and cert If feat /on problems to be about 15% of 
their total sales. The expense of certification alone was put at 5%-of 
total sales, as was the amount spent on product liability Insurance. 

Federal, state and local jurisdictions should reduce the divergence In 
safety certifications and adopt and use national standards for electrical 
safety certification. such national standards should be based on the 
appropriate International standards set In the International 
Electrotechnlcal Commission (IEC) or the International Standards 
Organisation (ISO). 
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IX. BARRIERS IN THE FINANCIAL SERVICES SECTOR 

IX.A 

Introduction 

An attempt by the US Government to reform the US banking system, In 
part leu/ ar through allowing banks' groups to enter the secur It les and 
Insurance markets ellmlnat lng current restr let Ions to the geographical 
expansion of their activities failed to pass Congress last year. In 
February, the Administration tabled a banking reform bill: whose contents 
Is similar to last years' bill. 

The Commission welcomes the general thrust of these proposals and In 
particular the absence of a roll-up requirement for foreign banks 
operat lng through branches In the US ; as they could remove certain 
obstacles stemming from regulations Imposing restrictions to the 
geographical expansion of banks or to the activities which may be carried 
out by bank lng organlzat Ions. and hopes for the! r ear /y adopt /on. The 
Commission a/so expects that these reforms will benefit both US and non-US 
banks, bank holding companies and other financial firms alike, will 
respect the present degree of market opportunities which EC financial 
Institutions already enjoy ln the US market, and will not result In 
additional burdens for EC financial firms operating In the us. 

Community financial Institutions generally benefit from national treatment 
In the US; there are, however, certain aspects In which federal or State 
laws discriminate against non-US financial Institutions. There are also 
restrictions to the expansion of activities which, while affecting In the 
same way EC and US financial Institutions, may adversely affect the 
ability of EC financial Institutions to compete. 

"') 
estrlctlons on geographical expansion 

DescriPtion 

Bank holding companies (either Incorporated In or outside the US) are 
prohibited from establishing or acquiring control of a bank outside their 
·home State·. unless the host State expressly permits (section 5 of the 
International Banking Act and section 3(d) of the Bank Holding Company 
Act of 1956). However, a majority of States have now enacted laws 
allowing out-of-state banks to set up subsidiaries In their territory, 
although there are still some States which do not permit or Impose 
restrictions on the establishment or takeover by bank holding companies 
which are not of the same State. 

A foreign bank or Its subsidiary not Incorporated In the US cannot open 
branches In more than one State (section 5(a) of the International B~nklng 
Act) (foreign banks with branches In several States before 27 July 1978 
were grandfathered - section 5(B) of IBA); domestic banks are similarly 
restrl~ted by the McFadden Act. 

("') US banks and Insurance companies may be affected by these provisions 
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As regards Insurance, the fact that the competence to r~gulate and 
supervise Insurance activities Is left to the States (McCartan-Ferguson 
Act) has Implied that there Is a requirement to obtain a separate license 
to operate In each State. 

estrictions to the provision of securities and tnvestf!lent services 

Description 

Bank subsidiaries Incorporated In the US of a non-US bank may not own a 
securities firm (section 20 of Glass Steagall Act, volume 72 of US Code 
§377), although In January 1990 some of them have been authorised to own 
subsidiaries which may engage to a limited extent In underwriting and 
dealing In corporate debt and equity securities on the same basis as us 
owned bank holding companies. Similarly, non-US banks with a bank 
subsidiary In the US may not own a securities firm (section 4(a)(7) of the 
Bank Holding Company Act); US branches of non-US banks are subject to the 
same restrictions to engage In securities activities (section B(a) of 
International Banking Act). However, banks have been authorised by the 
Federal Reserve Board to enter a number of securities-related activities. 

Under section 7 (d) of the Investment Company Act of 7940, a foreign 
Investment company may not sell Its securities In the US unless the us 
Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) finds that Investors would have 
the same protection as Investors In domestic Investment companies. Because 
the SEC recognizes that this standard Is hard for foreign companies to 
meet, It has suggested that foreign money managers organize an Investment 
company In the US that Invests In the same type of secur It les as the 
foreign Investment company and register the "mirror" fund to sell Its 
shares In the US. Foreign money managers are reluctant to Incur the 
additional costs necessary to do this. 

With certain exceptions, non-resident firms can only provide Investment 
services, Including provision of Investment research to non-Institutional 
Investors, to US residents through a registered broker-dealer. However, 
as regards dealing In futures and options, CFTC Part 30 Exemption Order 
permits the exemption for foreign firms from us registration and 
regulation to provide services to US residents. While It Is appreciated 
that there are benefits under this exemption, business done for US 
residents In non-US contracts on a non-US exchange by non-US firms Is 
nevertheless subject to a number of burdensome and extraterritorial 
regulations, such as: 

firms need to segregate all US customer money; 
firms must acquiesce to US customer rights to refer for arbitration 
In the US; 
foreign firms must provide CFTC with a list of all their US 
affiliates carrying on related business and procure a consent from 
those affiliates that CFTC may have access to their books (such 
requirement Is not Imposed on local dealers). 

Certain of these requirements may be Imposed even In cases of unsolicited 
business carried out at the Initiative of the Investor. 
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Access by US residents to non-US markets may be otherwise hampered by the 
extraterritorial application of US regulations determining In certain 
Instances, In the case of business carried out In a non-US exchange or 
market by a US resident, the terms of contracts. the acceptance by the 
foreign firm of the US jurisdiction, or otherwise Imposing US regulation 
and jurisdiction on non-US exchanges or markets In which US residents 
participate. 
The SEC have recently proposed large trader reporting rules which appear 
to reQuire reporting of large trades In US-listed securities even when 
they take place outside the US and are not carried out through US 
brokers/dealers. The EC Is concerned that, If Implemented In the way 
apparently envisaged by the SEC, this proposal would have unwelcome 
extraterritorial effects. 

Description 

Under Federal law, directors of EC banks' subsidiaries Incorporated In the 
US must be US citizens, although under approval of the Comptroller of the 
Currency up to half of the number of directors may be foreign (cfr. 12 US 
CODEN' §72). 

Taking Into consideration concerns expressed In the 1990 Trade Barriers 
Report and by the International financial community, the Federal Reserve 
Board raJ sed the uncoil aterall zed Fedwl re daylight overdraft cell i ng for 
foreign banks last year. This change represents a positive step, but 
further progress Is needed so that foreign banks no longer have lower 
uncollaterallzed overdraft possibilities than US banks. 

Federal savings and loan associations are restricted in their ability to 
make Investments In certificates of deposit Issued by uninsured offices of 
foreign banks (sect Jon 5(c) of the Home Owners· Loan Act of 7933), or 
generally to Invest In certificates of deposits and other time deposits 
offered by foreign banks (section 5(c)(1)(M) of the Home Owners' Loan Act 
of 7933 and section 5 A(b)(1)(B) of Federal Home Loan Bank Act) (most US 
branches of non-US banks do not engage In retail deposit activities In the 
US and are not reQuired to obtain FDIC Insurance). 

Description 

Banking: 

Banking regulation at the State level Is tradltlonna/ly Important 
because of the existence of the dual banking system In the US, In 
which responsibilities are shared or divided between federal and 
State authorities. 

State act lv It I es have a I so becume part I cuI ar ly sIgnIfIcant because 
deregulation has often appeared first at the State level before 
being adopted at the national level. In the 1970's , deregulation of 



- 76 -

Interest rates occurred Initially at the State level ~before being 
adopted by Congress. Similarly, In recent years many States are 
attempting to avoid federal Interstate banking restrictions or 
limits on lines of business through changes In State Jaw. The 
ability of foreign banks to take advantage of deregulation at state 
level, however, with effect from late 1992 will be limited· by 
section 202 of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation Improvement 
Act of 1991, which limits the branches of foreign banks established 
under state law to the types of activity permissible for branches 
organised under federal law. 
As activity at the State level has become Increasingly Important, 
there Is concern that many States may have adopted or are 
Introducing measures which discriminate against EC.banks : 

·a number of· States prohibit foreign banks from. establ lshlng 
branches within their borders, do not allow ihem to take 
deposits, or Impose on them special deposit requirements; 
some States have cItIzenshIp requIrements. for bank 
Incorporators or directors; 
certain States still exclude the Issuance of stand-by letters 
of credit for Insurance companies for reinsurance purposes by 
branches and agencies from foreign banks; 
certain States exclude from the possibility to expand to other 
States of a Nreglonal compact" banks established In the 
ureglonal compactH whose parent bank Is a non-US owned bank, or 
limit the benefits of such expansion only to :bank holding 
companies which hold a large proportion of their total deposits 
within the region; 
In many States branches and agencies of non-US banks are forced 
to sat lsfy burdensome reglstrat ion requl rements to engage In 
broker-dealer activities, with which US banks need not comply. 
several States restrict the ability of branches and agencies of 
non-US banks to serve as depositories for public funds. 

Insurance: 

Certain States do not allow the operation and establishment of 
Insurers owned or controlled In whole or part by a foreign 
government or State. 

Certain States Impose special capital and deposit requirements for 
non-US Insurers or other specific requirements for the authorisation 
of non-US Insurers. However, some of these requirements are also 
Imposed on out-of-State US Insurance companies. 

Some States Issue for non-US Insurers only renewable licenses 
limited In time or for shorter periods .. 

The Internal Revenue Code of 1986 establishes a special 4% excise 
tax on casualty Insurance or Indemnity bonds Issued by Insurers and 
a special 1% excise tax on life Insurance,· sickness and accident 
policies and annuity contracts Issued by foreign Insurers; it also 
establ /shes a special 1% excise tax on premiums paid for certain 
reinsurance contracts. 
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Des'cr I pt Jon 

Certain States Impose reciprocity requirements for the establishment of 
branches or agencies of non-US banks, and most States Impose similar 
reciprocity requirements for the establishment of branches of non-US 
Insurance companles(1). 
At the Federal level, the Primary Dealers Act (section 3502 (b)(1) of the 
1988 Omnibus Trade Act) Imposes the prohibition to become or to continue 
to act as primary dealers of US government bonds on firms from countries 
which do not satisfy reciprocity requirements, If they have not been 
authorised before 31 July 1987 (with the exemption of Canadian and Israeli 
firms). 

Non-1./S banks operat lng In the US have to cat cut ate the! r allowable 
Interest expense deduction In a form which disadvantages them, are subject 
to a 30% Nbranch profits taxN similar to a withholding tax regardless of 
whether those earnings have been transmitted outside the US, and are 
subject to a tax dependent on the amount of the bank's Interest expense 
deduction (Nexcess Interest taxN) even If the bank has no taxable Income; 
furthermore, In the application of this tax non-US banks are disadvantaged 
In the use of certain tax exemptions. 

In many Instances, the most commonly available visa to executives or 
managers of non-US banks Is temporary (maximum 5-6 years) and renewable 
only after the employee has left the US for one year. 

Comments/Estimated Impact of the restrictions In the financial services 
sector 

In an Increasingly global/sed International market, the separation between 
banking and securities activities continues to be at odds with 
development, elsewhere, and Is likely to constitute a significant 
competitive disadvantage for EC banks, which cannot compete In the US for 
certaIn busInesses whl/ e US banks can engage In securItIes acttv It I es In 
most Member States of the Community. However, the US have respected the 
ability of some EC banks' securities subsidiaries In the us to continue 
their existing securities o~ratfons In the US, and foreign banks now have 
an opportunity to underwrite and deal, to a limited extent and through a 
separate subsldl ary, In corporate debt and equity on the same bas Is as 
that recently granted to US bank holding companies; this ability Is 
however subject to certain conditions (the so-called Nfirewalls" between 
the non-US parent bank and Its affll rates and Its US securities 
subsidiary) which In some Instances encroach upon the authority of the 
home country bank supervisors. The restrictions on Inter-State activities 
are also a significant obstacle for the conduct of business within the US. 

The appl/cat /on of Internal US spec/ all sat,' on requl rements beyond US 
borders could also have a substantial and unwelcome Impact on the 
structure of European financial groups, although the Commission 
acknowledges the flexibility shown by the Federal Reserve Board to limit 

(1) US banks and Insurance companies from other States may also be affected by 
these provisions. 
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to the extent possible under current US law these extr~terrltorlal 

effects. Community banks having a bank subsidiary In the US may become 
affiliated within the Community with a Community Insurance company having 
an Insurance subsidiary In the US, or with a Community securities firm 
having a subsidiary In the US, or there may also be cases where a 
Community bank having a branch or subsidiary In a State of the US merges 
with another Community bank having a branch or subsidiary In the US In a 
different State. In those cases. It may be necessary either to divest 
ex! stl ng bank. secur It les or Insurance operatIons In the US, or In any 
case to restr let drast lcally ex/ st lng US operatIons In the securIties 
field. 
The adoption of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation Improvement Act 
of December 1991 failed to address these restrictions affecting the 
operation of Community financial Institutions In the United States; In 
one aspect, It Introduced a new restriction on the ability of foreign bank 
branches to take deposits under 100.000 $. The Commission expects that 
the new proposals to ease current restrictions Issued this year by the 
Administration will be approved by Congress. The Comisslon also expects 
that these reforms will benefit both US and non-US banks, bank holding 
companies and other financial firms alike. will respect the present degree 
of market opportunities which EC financial Institutions already enjoy In 
the US market, and w/11 not result In additional burdens for EC financial 
fIrms operatIng In the US. The Act dId, however., Introduce ' or propose 
major changes In the system of regulation for foreign banks In the United 
States, many of which depend either on being Implemented In the form of 
regulations or on further studies being conducted. This creat.es a period 
of uncertainty for foreign banks. Potentially the most far-reaching would 
be the outcome of the study (mandated by Section 215) Into whether foreign 
banks should be required to conduct banking operations In the. US through 
subsidiaries rather than branches: If this proposal were adopted and 
Implemented It would Impose serious competitive disadvantages on the 
operations of community banks In the US by comparison with US qanks In the 
Community. The Act also contains a measure (Section 214) to' the effect 
that foreign banks shall establish subsidiaries If they are to accept or 
maintain deposit accounts with balances of less than $100,000, .unless they 
already have an Insured branch ; If Interpreted 1/tera/ly, this would 
place considerable constraints on the operation of foreign banks through 
branches In the US and the Commission hopes that legislation would be 
enacted quickly to reverse what may have been an unintended consequence of 
the Act. 

The Commission stresses the need for any reform eventually adopted to end 
the adverse effects on non-US based banking organizations of the present 
application beyond United States' borders of United States· specialization 
requirements, geographical restrictions or other· operating ,conditions, 
such as certain Nflrewalfsu between the US securities operations and the 
non-US affiliates of the same financial group. 

The restrictions and dlscrlmfnattons existing at the State level have a 
smaller adverse Impact on the competitive opportunities available to EC 
financial Institutions, but are nevertheless obstacles to effective market 
access. 
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X BARRIERS IN OTHER SERVICES SECTORS 

X.A 

X.A.1 

X.A.2 

a tflme-Transport 

Non-vessel operating common carriers 

Description 

The MFedera/ Maritime Commission Authorisation Act of 1990H - HR 4009 -
was signed by President Bush on 16.11.90 and a final rule was Issued by 
FMC on 8.9.91. Section 710 of the Act, which deals with Non-Vessel 
Operating Common Carriers (NVOCC's), contains provisions which put at risk 
the business of many Community freight forwarders who are subject to a 
range of requirements such as posting of a bond and appointing a 
resident agent In the US.Furthermore, this Act prohibits the shipping 
lines to accept cargo from NVOCC's who have not flied a tariff with the 
Federal Maritime Commission. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The Community considers that the financial and administrative obligations 
of Sect ion 710 Impose an unnecessary and unwarranted burden on .the 
International transportation Industry. 

Cargo Preference 

Description 

Certain types of government owned or financed cargoes are required by 
statute to be carried on US-flag commercl~l vessel$. 

The statutes are: 

The Cargo Preference Act of 1904. This requires that all Items 
procured for or owned by the military departments must be carr led 
exclusively on US-flag vessels. Furthermore, the Cargo Preference 
Act of 1954 specifies that at least 50% of the 100% requirement must 
be met by the use of privately owned US-flag commercial vessels. 

Public resolution n"17, enacted In 1934, which requires that 100% of 
any cargoes generated by US Government loans (I.e. commodl t les 
financed by Eximbank loans) must be shipped on US-flag vessels, 
although the US Maritime Administration (UARAD) may grant waivers 
permitting up to 50% of the cargo generated by an Individual loan to 
be shipped on vessels of the trading panner. 

The Cargo Preference Act of 1954 requires that at least 50% of all 
US government generated cargoes subject to law be carried on 
privately-owned US flag commercial vessels (when they are available 
at fair and reasonable rates). 
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The Food Security Act of 1985. which Increases the minimum 
agricultural cargoes under certain foreign assistance programmes of 
the Department of Agriculture and the Agency for International 
Development (AID) to 75%. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The Impact of these cargo preference measures Is very significant. They 
deny EC and other non-US competitors access to a very sizeable pool of US 
cargo, while providing US shipowners with guaranteed cargoes at protected, 
highly remunerative rates. The burden on the US federal budget Is clearly 
considerable. In 1987, revenue from government-Impelled cargo preference 
totalled approximately $570 million for US-flag ship operators. 

X.A.3 Maritime Shipping Services; Ship Classification Services 

X.B 

X .B .1 

X.B.2 

Description 

Based on the Merchant Uarlne Act. 1920, The Coast Guard Administration 
grants an effective monopoly for ship classification and' Inspection 
services to the American Bureau of Shipping. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

Effective market access for Community classification companies Is 
prohibited. 

Airline foreign ownership 

Description 

Foreign Investors can now own up to 49% of the shares In an a,lr carrier. 
However, other restrictions still apply such as the rule that 75% of the 
voting stock In the airline must be owned by US citizens. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

These us restrictions place European Investment Interests at a 
disadvantage and thus Inhibit the free flow of transatlantic Investment. 

Antidrug programme 

Description 

In November 1988, the Feder~/ Aviation Administration (FAA) adopted 
regulations concerning an anti-drug programme for personnel engaged In 
specified aviation activities. According to these regulations, employees 
performing sensitive safety and security-related functions -Including 
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employees located outside the territory of the US- would have to undergo a 
drug test. 

The rule Is already applicable within the US but In so far as It relates 
to testing outside US territory the FAA In Apr// 1991 extended the 
compliance date to 2.1.93. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The drug testing for personnel located outside the territory of the US Is 
obJectionable because of Its extraterritorial reach. 

Computer Reservation Syste• Displays 

Description 

US legislation allows the principal US Computer Reservation System (CRS) 
displays used In booking airline travel to give preference to connecting 
services with the same carrier ("on-line") to connections with other 
carriers ("Interline"). This Implicitly disadvantages all the non-US 
airlines which, unlike the US carriers, have to rely on Interline 
connections for traffic to and from US points other than their own gateway 
points. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

This amounts In effect to a disguised restriction of International trade 
In services. Airline bookings are as a result distorted, with the consumer 
(the passenger) being only given the selection of US on-line services and 
not the quickest connections, which may well be with Interline services. 
Therefore the present restrictions work against EC airlines· Interests as 
well as against consumer Interests, Including US consumers whose bookings 
are also affected. 

Certification of foreign aircraft repair and maintenance stations 

Description 

In 1988, the Federal Aviation Regulation (FAR 145) was amended, changing 
restrictive regulations dating back 40 years as to allow routine repair 
and maintenance of US registered aircraft to be performed anywhere in the 
world. 

These rules, however, are applted Jn a way which have discriminatory 
effects on foreign services providers. 

In order to perform maintenance or repair work on us registered aircraft, 
a foreign repair station needs to be approved (certified) and annually 
Inspected by the US Federal Aviation Administration (FAA). Until such 
approval Is given, the station cannot be used by US registered aircraft. 
Today, It Is virtually Impossible for an EC firm providing maintenance 
and/or repair for aircraft to be certified by the FAA because the FAA does 
not carry out the necessary Inspections/certifications across the 
Community. 
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Comments/Estimated Impact 

The problem does not stem from the regulation Itself but from Its 
Incorrect Implementation which In fact acts as a barrier to trade. 

pace-· Commercia I -L a'U.nch Ppl i.cy 

Description 

The National Space Polley Directive of 6 September 1990 establishes that 
US Government sate II I tes w II I be I aunched on US manuf ac.t ured f aunch 
vehicles unless specifically exempted by the President. 

From the US viewpoint; the measure Is explained as part of a set of 
coordinated actions which are required to fulfil the long term goal of 
creatIng a free and fa/ r market In which the US I aunch Industry can 

. compete. 

Comments/Est/mated Impact 

This US policy Is clearly detrimental to European launch service providers 
and through It , the US Intend to promote theIr commercIa I space I aunch 
Industry. As all US launches of government satellites are reserved for 
domestic launch service suppliers, European launch operators are 
effectively barred from competing for US government launch contracts. 
which account for approximately 80% of the US satellite market. The 
restriction, which Is Justified by the US for national security reasons as 
regards the launching of military satellites, /s now also Imposed on 
government satellites for civilian use. 

Europe has no equivalent policy; ESA.or national government satellites are 
not banned from being launched by US vehicles, and US launch service 
operators can compete for and win the launch contracts· of European 
governments. 

Tefecommunications· 

Description 

Foreigners are virtually precluded from offering common carrier 
(telephone, telex, etc.) services In the US using radio communications by 
the ownership restrictions Imposed on common carriers (see chapter XII C). 

Uncertal nt les about the extent to which federal regulation of major us 
common carriers may be reduced ('streamlined') and about possible 
Involvement of sub-federal authorities In regulating 'enhanced' or 'value 
added' services, have led to concerns that foreign enhanced service 
providers may face new barriers to market entry or predatory behaviour by 
network operators. 
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Co111mon carrier services 

These may be provided by foreign-owned businesses (for long-distance 
service only - services at the local level being for the· most part 
regarded as a natural monopoly) If no radio communi cat /on Is Involved. 
However, these businesses also face discrimination In their regulatory 
treatment. 

The Federal Communications Commission (FCC) establishes a distinction 
between "dominant". and "non-dominant" carriers. Dominant carriers are 
those which FCC considers to hold market power and bottleneck facilities. 
They must comply with stricter regulations than non-dominant carriers. At 
prese~t the only US carrier so designated Is AT&T. 

In practice. the FCC classifies as "dominant" all foreign-owned carriers. 
15% or more of whose stock Is owned by a foreign telecommunlcat Ions 
entity, Irrespective of their size. These foreign-owned carriers face 
discriminatory treatment In matters pertaining to the construction of 
lines. tariffs and traffic and revenue reports, as follows: 

Sect/on 214 of the COIIIIIIUnlcatlons Act requires common carriers to 
seek FCC authorisation to construct new lines or extend existing 
Jines. The FCC currently forebears regulation for domestic 
services; but for International services. "dominant" carriers must 
obtain authorisation for the construction and extension of lines; 
authorisation Is required for each type of service. and each 
country: "non-dominant" carriers must only get authorisation for the 
constructl9n of new Jines. 

All carriers must file tariffs at the FCC for International services; 
however: 

"dominant" carriers must. file most tariffs at the FCC on a 45 days' 
notice Instead of 14 days for "non-domlnantH carriers; 

"non-dominant" carriers· tariffs enter automatically Into effect at 
the end of 14 days unless found unlawful, whereas dominant carriers' 
tariffs must obtain a positive authorisation; 

"dominant"_ carriers must also submit their costs to justify any 
tar Iff changes. 

All carr lers must f lie annual Inter nat lonal traff lc and revenue reports; 
but only foreign-owned "dominant" carriers must file annual domestic 
traffic and revenue reports. 

In December 1991 the FCC Issued a proposal to revise Its regulation of 
foreign-owned carriers so that they would no longer be treated as 
"dominant" per se. The proposal focuses on whether a US carrier's 
aff Ill ate I acks bottle-neck control In the foreign market or whether the 
foreign affiliate has been placed under public regulation that effectively 
prevents discriminatory treatment. This development Is being closely 
monitored by the Commission of the European Communities. 
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Regarding Sect ton 214 author /sat Jon, this requl res that common carr lers 
may not construct, extend or acquire a communications line unless the FCC 
determines It would be In the oubllc Interest. The legislative Intent 
behind this section of the Act was to regulate monopoly providers of 
communication services, and to make sure that they did not duplicate 
facilities. which would lead to the monopoly's Hcaptlve" customers paying 
higher charges than they should for surplus fac/1 It les. However. there 
are no set criteria used by the FCC In order to judge whether It Is In the 
present or future public Interest that carr lers provide servIces, and 
there Is some concern that the FCC, through its application of Section 
214, Is beginning to move away from the original Intent of the section and 
to Independently make decisions affecting International trade. For 
example, the FCC In Its Further Notice of Proposed Rulemaklng (May 7991), 
on lnternat lonal account lng rates, sought comments on whether to make 
Section 214 authorisati-ons conditional on non-discriminatory t:reatment of 
US carriers serving a given country. 

Finally, the Cable Landing Act requires a common carrier, to seek a 
(marine) cable landing licence from the Secretary of State. This 
authority has been delegated to the FCC. The Act requires consideration 
of reciprocity. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The discriminatory regulatory requirements relating to "dominance" which 
are applied to those foreign-owned carriers not already excluded by S.310 
of the 1934 Communi cat Ions Act. exacerbate the effect lve barr lers to 
foreign competition In this sector. By regulating European competitors 
far smaller than many unregulated US companies. the FCC appears to be 
adopting criteria going beyond competition policy. Similarly, with regard 
to Section 214, the FCC should not use this authorisation procedure as a 
tool to address broader policy Issues beyond the regulatory concerns 
regarding the service for which the authorisation Is being sought. 

Aeronautical satellite communications services 

In 1989, the FCC confirmed Its 1987 decision to give American Mobile 
Satellite Corporation (AMSC) an exclusive licence to provide domestic 
mobile satellite-based aeronautical services In- the US. Moreover, In Its 
Order concerning AMSC, the FCC ruled that INMARSAT-based services may not 
be used on the domestic segments of International flights, thereby 
prevent lng effect lve market entry by INMARSAT-based systems. sf nee any 
aircraft In flight between two US domestic points will be unable to use 
INMARSAT-based systems, but will Instead be obliged to use AMSC's domestic 
system. 

The US Court of Appeals reversed the FCC's decision to require several 
mobile satellite service applicants to Join a consortium under a single 
license. However, In January 1992 the FCC launched the process for a 
final decision granting the US monopoly mobile satellite service licence 
to AMSC. 

While the FCC, In a recent order, has decided to permit parties already 
authorised to provide lnmarsat aeronautical mobile satellite services to 
aircraft In International flight to provide Interim services to aircraft 
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In domestic flight, It deferred consideration of a permanent waiver to 
allow use of lnmarsat for aeronautical mobile satellite services to 
aircraft In flight on domestic legs of scheduled International flights, 
such as Chicago to New York to London service. 

rofessional services 

Description 

The provision of a wide range of professional and business services by 
Community nationals and firms Is restricted In a number of states by local 
residency· and establishment requirements. In addition there are US 
citizenship requirements for the provision of certain services. Examples 
of the later requirements Include Rhode Island and District of Columbia 
for engineering services, Texas' reservation of the right not to allow 
foreign nationals to practice as legal consultants on home country and 
International law and the requirement of US citizenship for customs 
brokerage services. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

US citizenship requirements prohibit market access for the provision of 
certain services by Community nationals and firms. 
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XI INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY 

XI.A ection 337 of the Tariff Act of 1930 

Description 

Under this Section, as amended by the Omnibus Trade Act of 1988, 
complainants may choose to petition the International Trade Commission 
(I-TC) for the Issuance of an order excluding entry Into the us of products 
which allegedly violate US Intellectual property rights. lTC crocedures 
ental/ a number of elements which accord less favourable treatment to 
Imported products challenged as Infringing US Intellectual property rights 
than that accorded to products of US origin similarly challenged. The 
choice of the lTC procedure over normal domestic procedures for 
complainants with respect to Imported products Is Itself an Inconsistency, 
and the Inconsistency Is compounded by the fact that Section 337 
croceedlngs are only available to a patentee who Is manufacturing ln the 
US. In addition, the lTC has to take a decision with regard to. such a 
cetltlon within 90 days after the cubllcatlon of a notice In the Federal 
Register. Although In complicated cases this cerlod may be extended by 60 
days, even this extended period Is much shorter than the time It takes for 
a domestic procedure to be concluded In cases where the tnfrf.nger Is a us 
company. There are also several other features of the Section 337 
procedure which constitute discriminatory treatment of Imported products: 
the /Imitations on the ability of defendants to counterclaim, the 
cosslblllty of general exclusion orders and the possibility of double 
proceedings before the lTC and In federal district courts. Furthermore, 
Section 337 applies ·1n addition to any other provisions of law". 

Comments/Est/mated Impact 

The racld and onerous character of procedures under Sect I on 337 of the 
Tariff Act of 1930 puts a powerful weapon In the hands of vs Industry. 
This weapon Is, In the view of European firms. abused for crotectlonlst 
ends. As a result, European exporters may be led to withdraw from the US 
market rather than Incur the heavy costs of a contestation, particularly 
If the quantity of exports In question Is limited or If new ventures and 
smaller firms are Involved. 

In the context of a procedure under Its new commercial collcy Instrument, 
the Community decided In 1987 to Initiate dispute settlement procedures 
under Article XXIII of the GATT. The Panel established ucon the 
Community's request concluded that Section 337 of the United States Tariff 
Act of 1930 Is Inconsistent with Article 111:4, since Imported products 
challenged as Infringing United States patents are less favourably treated 
than products of United States origin which are similarly challenged. This 
dl scr lml nat Jon cannot. according to the Panel· s f lndl ngs. be just If led 
under Article XX(d). 

The Panel also recommended that the Contracting Parties request the United 
States to bring the crocedures af)plled to Imported products In patent 
Infringement cases Into conformity with Its obligations under the General 
Agreement. 
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Following the adoption of the report by the Contracting Parties at the end 
of 1989, the US Administration made It clear that It would continue to 
enforce section 337 without change, pending enactment of amending 
legislation which, In Its view, could most effectively occur through 
legislation lmplementl.ng the results of the Uruguay Round negotiations. 
Given that the timing of the conclusion of the negotiations Is now 
uncertain, the US should take steps to comply with the GATT panel ruling. 
Cases continue to be brought. 

The discriminating character of this provision has only recently been 
Illustrated l,n a case where the action In federal district court was 
suspended because of a binding arbitration clause and the action under 337 
on the same claims went on. 

Furthermore, although It was not addressed In the terms of reference of 
the Panel. the Commulty considers that the general Issue of the access to 
337 by foreign holders of US patents Is still to be examined, since this 
access Is restricted by a requirement to manufacture In the US and be 
representative of a US Industry. 

Oeser I pt I on 

Community legislation protects the geographical Indications of wines. In 
1983, an exchange of letters between the Community and the US provided a 
measure of protection for EC geographical names that designate wine. The 
US undertook not to appropriate such names, If known by the US consumer 
and unless this use by US producers was tradlt tonal. The exchange of 
letters expired In 1986 but the US has maintained Its commitment to this 
undertaking. 

In April 1990 the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms (BATF) published 
a list of examples of "Foreign Nongenerlc Names of Geographic Significance 
Used In the Des I gnat I on of wInes· . However, · many CommunIty geogr aph I ca I 
designations do not figure on this list and the E.C. Indicated to BATF 
that the list, as published, Is not satisfactory, since It does not 
Improve protection of EC wine denominations In the US. 

Moreover. no progress has been achieved to date with respect to wine 
names defined as ·semi-generic· under US legislation. The us government 
allows some EC geographical denominations of great reputation to be used 
by AmerIcan . wIne producers to desIgnate wInes of US orIgIn. The most 
significant examples are Burugundy, Claret. Champagne, Chablis, Chianti, 
Malaga, Marsala, Madeira, Moselle, Port. Rhine Wine, Sauternes, Haut 
Sauternes and Sherry. This Issue /s clearly a major one In the ongoing 
ECIUS discussions on a new and better "wine accord", 

American producers also use some of the most prestigious European 
geographical Indications as names of grape varieties. This abusive use 
could often mislead consumers as to the time origin of the wines. 
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With regard to spirits, the US regulations basically provide protection 
against practices misleading to the consumer. Furthermore, they 
explicitly protect five EC denominations. This limited protection does 
not prohibit the Improper use of geographical designations of spirits or 
even the development of certain names Into generic designations. 
Negotiations are continuing between the EC and the US on mutual protection 
of spirit drinks with a geographical designation. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 
I 

The Improper use of Community geographic designations for wines and 
spirits places these products at a disadvantage on the US market. 

In the multilateral Uruguay Round negotiations on Intellectual Property 
the Community has been seeking to establish a high level of protect I on 
preventing any use of a geographical Indication Identifying wines and 
spirits not originating In the place Indicated. The most recent draft 
text resulting from the Uruguay Round negotiations partially addresses 
this question. It alms to secure a ·standstllr on the usurpation of 
geographical Indications. The EC's goal, however, remains 'to eliminate 
the Illicit use of Its appellations. 

ther Intellectual ·Property Issues 

Description 

Discriminatory features of patent Interference procedures. 

US Jaw provides that a patent goes to the first person to make the 
Invention. Section 104 of the us Patent Law however provides that It Is 
not possible to establish a date of Invention by reference to any activity 
In a foreign country. A non-US Inventor cannot therefore establish a date 
earlier than that In which he applied for a patent. This Is highly 
discriminatory and gives a marked advantage to patentees whose Inventions 
are of US origin. 

The elimination of discriminatory procedures Is one of the objectives of 
the current TRIPs negotiations. 

Berne Convention 

Until the United States acceded, In March 1989, to the Berne 
Convention, copyright relations with Member States were based on the 
Universal Copyright Convention with the result that, In general, 
neither party protected works first published -In the other country 
before 1957. As required by Article 18 of the Berne Convention, EC 
Member States have now extended protect Jon to pre-19~7 US works. 
The US, however, has chosen to Interpret Article 18 In a way which 
Is, In the EC view, Incorrect and has not extended protection to 
pre-1957 works of Community origin. 
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Despite the clear obligation In Article 6 bls of the Berne 
Convent ion to provide for "moral r lghts" of authors, the Unl ted 
States has taken no action to Implement this In their national law; 

Comments/Est/mated Impact 

It Is difficult to assess the Impact of these barriers but there Is no 
doubt that It Is substantial. 
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XII BARRIERS TO INVESTMENT 

Introduction: US policy and attitudes towards foreign direct Investment 

Foreign groups still own only some 5% of total US assets, a relatively low 
figure when compared to the position In some European countries. However, 
foreign direct Investment continues to rise on both sides of the Atlantic. 
In 1990, the last year for which complete statlstlcsO) exist, foreign 
Investment stocks In the US rose by 8% (7% from the EC), while US 
Investment stocks abroad Increased 14% (16% In the EC). 

The Bush Administration continues to support the longstanding US policy to 
welcome foreign Investment and a President I a/ statement reaff I rmlng US 
support for a policy of free and open foreign direct Investment policy was 
published In December 1991. Nevertheless, an active and sometimes bitter 
debate Is under way not only In the Congress~ but among several federal 
agencies questioning whether this policy should be changed. This Is, In 
large measure, a reaction to US-Japan trade and Investment relations, 
which have deteriorated markedly In recent years. However, this changed 
political climate affects i!l.J.. foreign Investors. In fact, EC countries 
account for a much greater percentage of foreign Investment In the US than 
does Japan. 

The first significant effect upon legislation of the squeeze on foreign 
Investors was the "Exon-Fiorlo" provisions of the 1988 Trade Act, which 
required that mergers and acquisitions deemed to affect national security 
(this concept remains undefined) be reviewed by a Co,mmlttee: on 
recommendation from the Committee, the President may order divestiture of 
assets. 

The second was the 1990 Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (Foreign Tax 
Equity provisions), which, Inter alia, Imposed reporting requirements on 
foreign companies, applicable retroactively. These are both onerous and 
extraterritorial In nature. 

A number of bills which would Interfere In various ways with the free flow 
of foreign direct Investment were tabled In Congress In 1991. These have 
sought to Introduce 

extension of the definition of national security under Exon Florio 
to Include "economic security"; 
measures Involving specific Industries e.g. ownership restrictions 
In cable TV and direct satellite broadcasting; 
exemptions from anti-trust laws for Industrial consortia whose 
members are US or Canadian: 
linkage between anti-trust and national security reviews: 
restricted access to government funding for R&D. 

There are a number of spec If lc sectors where foreign ownershl p has been 
restricted, sometimes since the early part of the century. These Include 
shipping, broadcasting, telecommunications and energy. The US Government 
has taken steps to relax similar restrictions In civil aviation. 

(1) at historical values. 
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The-Community responc/.ed on 18.February 1992 to President Bush's Statement 
of December 1991, welcomlf)g the Admlnlstr.atlon's support for an open 
Investment policy. It stressed that this Is a common objective and 
recalled that the US and the EC are already working together on 
strengthening International disciplines In this area, In ·the.negotlatlons 
on the OECD National Treatment Instrument and on Trade-Related Investment 
Measures In the Uruguay Round. At. the same time, .It also drew. attention 
to Its continuing concerns over draft legislation tabled In Congress which 
Is hostile to foreign direct Investment and over the uncertainties over 
the Implementation of the ~Exon-FiorloR provisions. 

xon-Fiorio Amendment 

Description 

Section 5021 of the 1988 Trade Act, the so-called.Exon~Fiorlo amendment 
(from the names of Its sponsors), provides that the President or his 
nominee may Investigate _the effects on US national security of any 
mergers, acquisitions and takeovers which coul.d. result In foreign control 
of persons engaged In Interstate commerce In the US. This screening Is 
carried out by the Treasury-chaired Committee on Foreign Investment In the 
us. 

Should the President decide that any such transact Ions threaten nat lonal 
security, he may take action to suspend or prohibit them. This could 
Include the forced d./vestment of assets. There are no. provisions for 
judicial review or for. compensation. In the case of divestment. 

A number .of bllls . ./ntended to extend the scope. of Exon-Fior,!o provisions, 
or to widen the concept of nat lonal securIty to purely econom(c matters, 
have been tabled In Congress. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

While the European Community understands the wt.shes of the United States 
to take all necessary steps to safeguard Its national security, there- Is 
concern that the scope of application may be carried beyond what Is 
necessary to protect essent I a/ securIty Interests. In thl s context, the 
Community has highlighted In comments to the US Admlnlstrat ion the wide 
scope of the statute, the lack of a. definition of national security and 
the uncertainty as to which transactions are notifiable. Although the US 
Treasury's Implementing regulations, which were published In November 
1991, do provide some additional gu;dance on certain Issues, these 
uncertal nt /es remain. Coupled with the fear of potent I a/ forced 
divestment, they have meant In practice that many, If not most, foreign 
Investors have felt obliged to give prior notification of their proposed 
Investments. In effect, a very significant number of EC firms' 
acquisitions In the US will be subject to pre-screening. 

The Exon-Fior/o provisions could Inhibit the efforts of OECD members to 
Improve the free flow of foreign Investment and could conflict with the 
principles of the OECD Code of. Liberal/sat/on of Capital Movements. Such 
an approach would also harm common EC-US efforts to establish multilateral 
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disciplines on trade-related Investment measures In the Uruguay Round 
negotiations and to strengthen the OECD National Treatment Instrument. 

Tax Legislation 

Xll.B.1 Information reporting requirements 

Description 

Information reporting requirements of the US Tax Code with respect to 
certain foreign-owned corporations treat domestic and foreign companies In 
a different fashion : 

The foreign . ownership threshold 
expanded to Inc I ude cor por at Ions wIth at 
shareholder. 

for reportIng Is 
least one 25% foreign 

The record keeping requirements are extended offshore by requiring 
foreign corporations to transfer records, In certain circumstances, 
to their US subsidiary. 

US law Is further extended offshore by requiring foreign 
corporations to nominate their US subsidiaries as their· agents to 
receive IRS (Internal Revenue Services) summonses. 

Penal t les for failure to comply w/ th report Jng requl rements have 
been Increased considerably (from US$1,000 to US$10,000). 

The Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1990 further extended the 
reporting requirements and related provisions 

The provisions apply not only to subsidiaries of foreign companies 
but also to all other HforelgnH entitles such as branches (this will 
primarily affect foreign banks). 

The requl rements apply retroact lvely to all open tax years and to 
all records In existence on 20 March 1990. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

These requirements, particularly the retroactive provisions and the 
extension of the record keeping to the transactions of US branches of 
multinationals. are both onerous and extraterritorial. They appear to 
discriminate against foreign companies and could have the effect of 
discouraging foreign Investment In the US. 

XII.B.2 ·Earnings stripping• provisions 

Description 

The Budget Reconciliation Act of 1989 contained the so-called Hearnlngs 
strlpplngH provisions (Internal Revenue Code 163 (})),which place a 
limitation on the extent to which Interest payments can be deducted from 
taxable Income. The limitation applies when the Interest Is paid by a 
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corporation which Is subject to tax In the US, to a related party which Is 
exempt from US tax. The majority of such tax exempt: related parties will, 
In practice, be foreign corporations. The new Jaw limiting excess 
Interest Is designed to prevent foreign companies artificially loading a 
US subsidiary with debt. beyond that which would be sustainable on the 
balance sheet of a dependent corporation. Such artificial loading can, In~ 

effect, transfer profits away from the US. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The objective of limiting excess Interest Is reasonable and consistent 
with the OECD model tax treaty. However, the US law uses a formula as part 
of Its determination of excess Interest which Is Inconsistent with the 
Internationally accepted arm's length principle. This could, depending on 
the way this provision Is Implemented, be discriminatory and therefore 
discourage foreign Investment In the us. 

The law provides for regulations to ensure that the principle Is adhered 
to. Those regulations have now been published In draft form. Until It Is 
known whether revisions have been made to take account of concerns 
expressed, It will be Impossible to judge whether or not the US practice 
Is consistent with tax treaties. 

XII.B.3 State Unitary Income taxation 

Description 

Certain Individual US States assess State corporate Income tax for 
foreign-owned companies operating within their state borders on the basis 
of an arbitrarily calculated proportion of the total worldwide turnover of 
the companyO). This proportion of total wor ldw/de earn/ ngs Is assessed 
In such a way that a company may have to pay tax on Income arising outside 
the State, thus giving rise to double taxation. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

Quite apart from the added fiscal burden, a state which applies unitary 
taxation Is reaching beyond the borders of Its own jurisdiction and taxing 
Income earned outside that jurisdiction. This Is In breach of bilateral 
tax treaties concluded by the US with foreign countries. A company may 
a/so face heavy compliance costs In furnishing details of Its worldwide 
operations. 

In response to multinational corporations' protests and foreign 
governments' demarches· the State of California enacted In 1986 Hthe 
water's-edgeN legislation. In 1988 the Californian law was modified again 

(1) According to a 1988 Price Waterhouse report NDolng Business with USAN (p. 
A-4), the States concerned are Alaska, Arizona; California, Colorado, 
Connecticut, District of Columbia, Illinois, Indiana, Iowa, Kansas, 
Massachusetts, New Hampshire, New Jersey, New York, Ohio, Rhode Island and 
West Virginia. 
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to further alleviate concerns of foreign-owned companies. Only companies 
that elect the water's edge approach are now required to file domestic 
dlsclosure.spread. sheets .. The other major change was that if ·It qualifies 
and elects to do so, a company must bind Itself contractually to the 
water's edge approach for five rather than ten years, as the law 
originally required. In November 1990, the California AppealsCourt ruled 
that California's unitary tax method (which Is known as Nworld-wlde 
combined reporting·) as applied to foreign-based groups Is still 
unconstitutional under the foreign commerce clause of the Federal 
Constitution. However, because this ruling adressed California practice 
prior to 1986, It did not Invalidate the current state tax law, which was 
adopted In 1986. The Appeals Court decision Is, being reviewed by the 
Supreme Court of California. If t.he Appeals Court .decision Is upheld, the 
Issue of the validity of ·the 1986 legislation, and Its subsequent 
amendment, w/1 I not remain unsolved and w/1 I thus continue to damage 
business confidence. Predictability would be Increased by a decision 
repealing unitary taxation. 

No assessment has been made of the effect of unitary tax on EC Investment 
In . the Unl ted States, but· EC-owned companies cons /der thl s tax treatment 
to affect adversely their current or planned operations. 

The EC and Its Member States will continue to monitor the development of 
such legislation which are a disincentive for Investment In the USA as 
well as a straightforward breach of bilateral tax treaties between the USA 
and the Member States of the EC. 

Telecommunications 

Description 

Section 310 of the Communications Act of 1934 Imposes limitations on 
foreign Investment In radio communications: no broadcast (or aeronautical 
en route or fixed radio station licence) may be held by foreign 
governments, a/lens, corporations In which any officer or director Is an 
allen or of which more than 20% of the capital stock Is owned by an allen 
(25% If the ownership Is Indirect). As most common carriers need to 
Integrate radio transmission stations, sate/ I lte earth stations and In 
some cases, microwave towers Into their· networks, foreign-owned US common 
carriers are unable to compete In much of the long-distance market. and 
only through a minority shareholdlng In the mobile market. S.310 a/so 
applies to the Communications Satellite Corporation (COMSAT) which as US 
signatory to the INTELSAT and INMARSAT agreements Is sole supplier of 
INTELSAT space segment services to US users and International service 
carriers, and of INMARSAT International maritime and aeronautical 
sate// I te telecommunlcat Ions services. The Act provIdes for waivers but 
the Federal Communi cat Ions Commt sslon (FCC) has never used tht s 
pos s I b I I l t y . 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

Foreign operators are denied access to ownership in these sectors In 
contradiction of the principles of the OECD Code of Llberallsat/on of 
Capital Movements. As they may not own wireless facilities and networks, 
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and may not take a large stake In us companies· pro-viding them, they are 
effectively prevented from competing In providing many common carrier 
services. Effectively, S. 310 obliges foreign carriers either to enter 
Into subcontracting arrangements with US carriers, or to use alternative 
(non-radio) technology. 

The ultimate rationale for these restrictions Is the argument that US 
control of communications Is essential at all times, for reasons of 
national security. 

ther restrictions on foreign direct Investment in the US 

XII.D.1 National Security Restrictions 

Description 

Apart from the restr let Ions on foreign ownershl p of broadcasting and 
telecommunications facilities (see XII.C above and chapter X D) and of 
airlines (see also chapter X B 1), the United States has notlfl.ed a number 
of additional restrictions on foreign ownership to the OECD, which It has 
justified •partly or wholly• on grounds of national security: 

Foreign-owned or controlled firms are not accorded licences to 
operate nuclear energy Installations, under the 1954 Atomic Energy 
Act. 

Foreign Investment Is restricted In coastal and domestic shloolng 
under the Jones Act and the US Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act; 
this Includes fishing, dredging, salvaging or supply transport from 
a point In the US to an offshore drilling rig or platform on the 
Continental Shelf (see chapter V D 2). 

Foreign Investors must form a US subsidiary for exploitation of: 
ocean thermal energy 
hydroelectric power (e.g. under the Federal Power Act) 
geothermal steam or related resources, on federal lands 
(Geothermal Steam Act) 
deep water ports 
mining on federal lands, the Outer Continental shelf or the 
deep seabed (US Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act and US Deep 
Seabed Hard Mineral Resource Act) 
fishing In the Exclusive Economic Zone (Commercial Fishing 
Industry Vessel Antl-reflagglng Act of 1987), 

or for acquisition of rights of way for oil pipelines, /eases (or 
Interest therein) for mining coal, off or certain other minerals 

Licences for cable landings are only granted to applicants In 
partnership with US entitles. 
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Xlf.D.2 Restrictions at State level 

Description 

The United States has a/so Informed the OECD of a number of restrictions 
at State level. 

A significant number of States have laws directed at the ownership of US 
land by aliens and business entitles. These laws vary greatly from State 
to State In their degree of severity (e.g. In terms of specification of 
types of land and of acreage amounts and In terms of exceptions). Twenty­
nine States have some type of law restricting allen ownershiP of land. 
Nine States require a/lens to report their landholdings within the State. 
Fifteen States restrict business entitles from owning land or engaging In 
the business of farming. Eleven States have laws requiring business 
entitles to report their landholdings within the State. An Individual 
State may be Included In more than one of the above categories. 

Four States place restrictions on foreign access to mineral rights. One 
(Rhode Island) will not Issue certificates for Investments In public 
utilities. Four states have placed severe restrictions on ownership of 
real property by non-US citizens. For restrictions In the field of 
financial services, see chapter IX. 

Comments/Estimated Impact 

The US denies national treatment, In the cases referred to above, to 
foreign-owned businesses. Barriers to ownership In certain key sectors 
a/so affect procurement of goods and services. 
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